PATENT ASSIGNMENT COVER SHEET

Electronic Version v1.1 Stylesheet Version v1.2 EPAS ID: PAT5284200

SUBMISSION TYPE:	NEW ASSIGNMENT
NATURE OF CONVEYANCE:	RELEASE OF LIEN BY COURT ORDER OF THE UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT FOR THE DISTRICT OF DELAWARE

CONVEYING PARTY DATA

Name	Execution Date
LIBERTY PARTNERS LENDERS, L.L.C.	06/12/2014

RECEIVING PARTY DATA

Name:	EDGENET, INC.
Street Address:	3525 PIEDMONT ROAD
Internal Address:	8 PIEDMONT CENTER, SUITE 420
City:	ATLANTA
State/Country:	GEORGIA
Postal Code:	30305

PROPERTY NUMBERS Total: 17

Property Type	Number
Patent Number:	6810401
Patent Number:	7461049
Patent Number:	7219100
Patent Number:	7869981
Patent Number:	7860690
Patent Number:	7805461
Patent Number:	8743137
Patent Number:	8606657
Patent Number:	8582802
Patent Number:	8280700
Application Number:	60790607
Application Number:	61030823
Application Number:	61146116
Application Number:	61250326
Application Number:	61724060
PCT Number:	US0338645
PCT Number:	US1052039

CORRESPONDENCE DATA

PATENT

505237430 REEL: 047890 FRAME: 0278

Fax Number: (213)891-8763

Correspondence will be sent to the e-mail address first; if that is unsuccessful, it will be sent using a fax number, if provided; if that is unsuccessful, it will be sent via US Mail.

Email:rhonda.deleon@lw.comCorrespondent Name:LATHAM & WATKINS LLPAddress Line 1:355 SOUTH GRAND AVENUE

Address Line 4: LOS ANGELES, CALIFORNIA 90071-1560

ATTORNEY DOCKET NUMBER:	059242-0010
NAME OF SUBMITTER:	RHONDA DELEON
SIGNATURE:	/Rhonda DeLeon/
DATE SIGNED:	12/14/2018

Total Attachments: 88

source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page1.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page2.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page3.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page4.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page5.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page6.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page7.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page8.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page9.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page10.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page11.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page12.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page13.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page14.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page15.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page16.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page17.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page18.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page19.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page20.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page21.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page22.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page23.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page24.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page25.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page26.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page27.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page28.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page29.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page30.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page31.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page32.tif source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page33.tif

source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page34.tif

0.1.0.1.0.1411	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page35.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page36.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page37.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page38.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page39.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page40.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page41.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page42.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page43.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page44.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page45.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page46.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page47.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page48.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page49.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page50.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page51.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page52.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page53.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page54.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page55.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page56.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page57.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page58.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page59.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page60.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page61.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page62.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page63.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page64.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page65.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page66.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page67.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page68.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page69.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page70.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page71.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page72.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page73.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page74.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page75.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page76.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page77.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page78.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page79.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page80.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page81.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page82.tif	
	DATENT

source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page83.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page84.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page85.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page86.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page87.tif	
source=Sale Order 6.12.14#page88.tif	

IN THE UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT FOR THE DISTRICT OF DELAWARE

)
In re:) Chapter 11
EDGENET, INC., et al., 1) Case No. 10066 (BLS)
Debtors.) Jointly Administered
) Related Docket Nos. 197 & 289
)

ORDER (A) AUTHORIZING AND APPROVING ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT; (B) APPROVING SALE OF THE DEBTORS' ASSETS PURSUANT TO SECTION 363 OF THE BANKRUPTCY CODE FREE AND CLEAR OF ALL LIENS, CLAIMS, ENCUMBRANCES, AND INTERESTS; (C) APPROVING THE ASSUMPTION AND ASSIGNMENT OF CERTAIN EXECUTORY CONTRACTS AND UNEXPIRED LEASES PURSUANT TO SECTION 365 OF THE BANKRUPTCY CODE; (D) AUTHORIZING THE DEBTORS TO CONSUMMATE TRANSACTION RELATED TO THE ABOVE; AND (E) GRANTING OTHER RELIEF

Upon consideration of the Debtors' Motion for Order (A) Authorizing and Approving Asset Purchase Agreement; (B) Approving Sale of the Debtors' Assets Pursuant to Section 363 of the Bankruptcy Code Free and Clear of All Liens, Claims, Encumbrances, and Interests; (C) Approving the Assumption and Assignment of Certain Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases Pursuant to Section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code; (D) Authorizing the Debtors to Consummate Transactions Related to the above; and (E) Granting Other Relief [D.I. 197] (the "Motion"); and it appearing that the relief requested in the Motion is in the best interests of the Debtors, their estates, their creditors, and other parties in interest; and it appearing that this Court

¹ The Debtors in these chapter 11 cases, along with the last four digits of each Debtor's federal taxpayer-identification number, are: Edgenet, Inc. (4977) and Edgenet Holding Corporation (4146). The Debtors' main corporate address is: 8 Piedmont Center, 3525 Piedmont Road, Suite 420, Atlanta, Georgia 30305.

All capitalized terms not otherwise defined in this Order shall have the meaning ascribed to them in the Motion or in the Purchase Agreement, as applicable. In the event of a conflict between any of the terms and provisions of this Order, on the one hand, and any of the terms and provisions of the Purchase Agreement, on the other hand, the terms and provisions of this Order shall control. In the event of a conflict between any of the terms and provisions of the Purchase Agreement and documents executed in connection therewith, the Purchase Agreement shall control.

has jurisdiction over this matter pursuant to 28 U.S.C. §§ 157 and 1334; and it appearing that consideration of the Motion and the relief requested therein is a core proceeding pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 157; and adequate notice of the Motion having been given and it appearing that no other notice need be given; and the Debtors and EdgeAQ, LLC or its designee (the "Buyer"), have reached agreement regarding the terms and conditions of the sale of substantially all of the assets of the Debtors to the Buyer as set forth in that certain Asset Purchase Agreement between the Debtors and the Buyer, a final form of which (with amendments thereto) is attached hereto as Exhibit A (the "Purchase Agreement"), and for the Debtors to sell and transfer the Acquired Assets, and assume and assign the Assumed Contracts (as defined in the Purchase Agreement) to the Buyer in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Purchase Agreement (the "Sale"); and the transactions represented by the Purchase Agreement having been determined to be the highest and best offer for the Acquired Assets; and a hearing having been held on May 5, 2014, whereupon the Court entered its Order (A) Approving Sale Procedures and Bidding Protections in Connection with Sale of the Debtors' Assets Pursuant to Sections 363 and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code; (B) Scheduling an Auction and Hearing to Consider Approval of the Sale of the Debtors' Assets; (C) Approving Notice of Respective Dates, Times and Places for Auction and for Hearing on Approval of Asset Purchase Agreement and Sale of the Debtors' Assets, and Assumption and Assignment of Certain Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases; (D) Establishing Procedures for Noticing and Determining Cure Amounts; and (E) Granting Other Relief [D.I. 233] (the "Sale Procedures Order"); and a hearing having been held on June 2, 2014, on the Emergency Motion for Extension of Bid Deadline and Auction Date Contained in Sale Procedures Order [D. I. 252] and the Court having extended the dates for the Bid Deadline, the Auction and the Sale Hearing in response thereto (see D.I. 281) and a sale hearing having

been held on June 10, 2014 (the "Sale Hearing") to consider the relief requested in the Motion and approval of the Purchase Agreement; and appearances of all interested parties having been noted on the record of the Sale Hearing; and upon all of the proceedings had before the Court (including, without limitation, the testimony and other evidence proffered or adduced at the Sale Hearing); and the Court having found and determined that the relief sought in the Motion is in the best interests of the Debtors, their estates, their creditors, and all parties in interest and that the legal and factual bases set forth in the Motion establish just cause for the relief granted herein; and after due deliberation and sufficient cause appearing therefor, it is hereby

FOUND AND DETERMINED THAT:3

A. Jurisdiction: This Court has jurisdiction to consider the Motion and the relief requested therein, including, without limitation, the Acquired Assets to be sold, transferred, and conveyed pursuant to the Purchase Agreement and the Sale contemplated by the Purchase Agreement, pursuant to 28 U.S.C. §§ 157 and 1334 and the *Amended Standing Order of Reference* from the United States District Court for the District of Delaware, dated as of February 29, 2012. Approval of the Debtors' entry into the Purchase Agreement, and the transactions contemplated thereby is a core proceeding under 28 U.S.C. §§ 157(b)(2).

- B. Venue: Venue of these cases and the Motion in this District and Court is proper pursuant to 28 U.S.C. §§ 1408 and 1409.
- C. **Statutory Predicates:** The statutory predicates for the approval of the Purchase Agreement and transactions contemplated therein are sections 105, 363, 364 and 365 of Title 11

The findings of fact and the conclusions of law stated herein shall constitute the Court's findings of fact and conclusions of law pursuant to Bankruptcy Rule 7052, made applicable to this proceeding pursuant to Bankruptcy Rule 9014. To the extent any finding of fact shall be determined to be a conclusion of law, it shall be so deemed, and to the extent any conclusion of law shall be determined to be a finding of fact, it shall be so deemed. All findings of fact and conclusions of law announced by the Court at the Sale Hearing in relation to the Motion are hereby incorporated herein to the extent not inconsistent herewith.

of the United States Code (the "Bankruptcy Code"), Rules 2002, 4001, 6004, 6006, and 9014 of

the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure (the "Bankruptcy Rules"), and Rule 6004-1 of the

Local Rules of Bankruptcy Practice and Procedure of the United States Bankruptcy Court for the

District of Delaware (the "Local Rules").

D. Final Order: This Order constitutes a final and appealable order within the

meaning of 28 U.S.C. § 158(a). Notwithstanding Bankruptcy Rules 6004(h) and 6006(d), and to

any extent necessary under Bankruptcy Rule 9014 and Rule 54(b) of the Federal Rules of Civil

Procedure, as made applicable by Bankruptcy Rule 7054, the Court expressly finds that there is

no just reason for delay in the implementation of this Order and expressly directs entry of

judgment as set forth herein.

E. Notice: As evidenced by the affidavits or declarations of service and publication

previously filed with this Court and otherwise, proper, timely, adequate, and sufficient notice of

the Motion, the Sale Procedures Order, the Auction, the Sale Hearing, the Purchase Agreement,

the Sale, the Cure Notices (as defined in the Sale Procedures Order), and this Sale Order has

been provided in accordance with, and the Debtors have complied with all obligations to provide

notice under, the Sale Procedures Order and sections 102(1), 105(a), 363 and 365 of the

Bankruptcy Code, Bankruptcy Rules 2002, 4001, 6004, 6006 and 9014 and Local Rule 6004-1.

F. Opportunity to be Heard: A reasonable opportunity to object or be heard

regarding the relief requested in the Motion and the transactions pursuant thereto, including,

without limitation, with respect to the assumption and assignment of the Assumed Contracts, has

been afforded to all interested persons and entities, including, without limitation, the following:

(i) the Office of the United States Trustee for the District of Delaware, (ii) counsel for the

committee of note holders formed in these cases (the "Committee"), (iii) counsel to Liberty

Partners Lenders, L.L.C., ("Liberty Lenders") the Debtors' secured lender, (iv) parties entitled to

receive notice in the Bankruptcy Cases pursuant to Bankruptcy Rule 2002, (v) all entities known

by the Debtors to have asserted any lien, claim, interest, or encumbrance in or on the Acquired

Assets, (vi) all counterparties to the Assumed Contracts, (vii) the Internal Revenue Service and

all state and local taxing authorities in jurisdictions where the Debtors have or may have any tax

liability (collectively, the "Taxing Authorities"), (viii) all governmental agencies required to

receive notice of proceedings under the Bankruptcy Rules, (ix) all persons who have expressed

an interest in acquiring the Acquired Assets, and (x) all known creditors of the Debtors. The

notice provided constitutes good and sufficient notice of the Motion and the Sale Hearing, and no

other or further notice of the Motion or the Sale Hearing or the entry of this Order need be given.

Objections, if any, to the Motion have been withdrawn or resolved and, to the extent not

withdrawn or resolved, are hereby overruled.

G. Marketing Process: As demonstrated by: (i) the testimony and other evidence

proffered or adduced at the Sale Hearing, and (ii) the representations of counsel made on the

record at the Sale Hearing, the Debtors have thoroughly marketed the Acquired Assets and have

conducted the bidding solicitation fairly, with adequate opportunity for parties that either

expressed an interest in acquiring or liquidating the Acquired Assets, or who the Debtors

believed may have an interest in acquiring or liquidating the Acquired Assets, to submit

competing bids. The Debtors and the Buyer have respectively negotiated and undertaken their

roles leading to the Sale, and entry into the Purchase Agreement in a diligent, noncollusive, fair,

and good faith manner.

H. Highest and Best Offer: The Purchase Agreement attached hereto as Exhibit A,

including, without limitation, the form and total consideration to be realized by the Debtors

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 6 of 28

pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, (i) is the highest and best offer received by the Debtors for

the Acquired Assets, (ii) is fair and reasonable, and (iii) is in the best interests of the Debtors,

their estates, their creditors and all other parties in interest. There is no legal or equitable reason

to delay entry into the Purchase Agreement and the transactions contemplated therein, including,

without limitation, the Sale.

I. Business Judgment: The Debtors' decisions to (i) enter into the Purchase

Agreement, (ii) perform under the Purchase Agreement, and (iii) to assume and to assign the

Assumed Contracts (as such Assumed Contracts may be amended, supplemented, or otherwise

modified prior to assumption and assignment without further order of the Court) that are

designated for assumption and assignment pursuant to the terms of this Order, the Sale

Procedures Order, the Cure Notices, and the Purchase Agreement, are reasonable exercises of the

Debtors' sound business judgment consistent with their fiduciary duties and are in the best

interests of the Debtors, their estates, their creditors, and all other parties in interest.

J. Time of the Essence: Time is of the essence in effectuating the Purchase

Agreement and proceeding with the transactions contemplated therein without interruption.

Based on the record of the Sale Hearing, and for the reasons stated on the record at the Sale

Hearing, the Sale under the Purchase Agreement needs to be closed promptly after entry of this

Order in order to maximize the value that the Buyer may realize from the Sale, and the value that

the Debtors may realize from entering into the Purchase Agreement. Moreover, pursuant to

sections 2.01 and 2.04(e) of the Purchase Agreement, the Debtors and the Buyer are obligated to

close the Sale on or before June 16, 2014 and use commercially reasonable best efforts to close

the Sale on June 13, 2014. Accordingly, cause exists to lift the stay to the extent necessary, as

contemplated by Bankruptcy Rules 4001(a), 6004(h), and 6006(d) and permit the immediate effectiveness of this Order.

K. Sale Free and Clear: As demonstrated by: the testimony and other evidence proffered or adduced at the Sale Hearing, the Acquired Assets constitute property of the Debtors' estates and title thereto is vested in the Debtors' estates within the meaning of section 541(a) of the Bankruptcy Code. As demonstrated by the testimony and other evidence proffered or adduced at the Sale Hearing a sale of the Acquired Assets, other than one free and clear of Liens, claims, encumbrances, and interests, including, without limitation, security interests of whatever kind or nature (including, without limitation, all "claims" as defined in section 101(5) of the Bankruptcy Code), whether known or unknown, now existing or hereafter arising, asserted or unasserted, mature or inchoate, filed or unfiled, scheduled or unscheduled, noticed or unnoticed, recorded or unrecorded, perfected or unperfected, allowed or disallowed, contingent or noncontingent, liquidated or unliquidated, material or non-material, disputed or undisputed, and whether imposed by agreement, understanding, law, equity or otherwise, including, without limitation, claims otherwise arising under any theory, law or doctrine of successor liability or related theories (each an "Encumbrance", and collectively, the "Encumbrances") and without the protections of this Order would hinder the Debtors' ability to obtain the consideration provided for in the Purchase Agreement, thus, would impact materially and adversely the value that the Debtors' estates would be able to obtain for the sale of such Acquired Assets. As demonstrated by the testimony and other evidence proffered or adduced at the Sale Hearing, but for the protections afforded to the Buyer under the Bankruptcy Code and this Order, the Buyer would not have offered to pay the consideration contemplated in the Purchase Agreement. In addition, each entity with an Encumbrance upon the Acquired Assets, (a) has consented to the

Sale or is deemed to have consented to the Sale, (b) could be compelled in a legal or equitable

proceeding to accept money satisfaction of such interest, or (c) otherwise falls within the provisions of section 363(f) of the Bankruptcy Code, and therefore, in each case, one or more of the standards set forth in section 363(f)(1)-(5) of the Bankruptcy Code has been satisfied. Those holders of Encumbrances who did not object, or who withdrew their objections to the Motion are deemed to have consented pursuant to section 363(f)(2) of the Bankruptcy Code. Therefore,

approval of the Purchase Agreement and the consummation of the Sale free and clear of

Encumbrances, with all such encumbrances attaching to the proceeds of the Sale with the same

force, effect, validity, and priority that existed against the Acquired Assets prior to the Petition

Date, is appropriate pursuant to section 363(f) of the Bankruptcy Code and is in the best interests

of the Debtors' estates, their creditors, and other parties in interest.

L. Arm's-Length Sale: As demonstrated by: (i) the testimony and other evidence

proffered or adduced at the Sale Hearing, and (ii) the representations of counsel made on the

record at the Sale Hearing, the consideration to be paid by the Buyer under the Purchase

Agreement was negotiated at arm's-length and constitutes reasonably equivalent value and fair

and adequate consideration for the Acquired Assets. The terms and conditions set forth in the

Purchase Agreement are fair and reasonable under these circumstances and were not entered into

for the purpose of, nor do they have the effect of, hindering, delaying, or defrauding the Debtors

or their creditors under any applicable laws.

M. Good Faith: As demonstrated by: (i) the testimony and other evidence proffered

or adduced at the Sale Hearing, and (ii) the representations of counsel made on the record at the

Sale Hearing, the Debtors, their management and board of directors, employees, agents, and

representatives actively participated in the bidding process and acted in good faith. The

Purchase Agreement between the Buyer and the Debtors was negotiated and entered into based upon arm's-length bargaining, without collusion or fraud, and in good faith as that term is used in sections 363(m) and 364(e) of the Bankruptcy Code. The Buyer shall be protected by sections 363(m) and 364(e) of the Bankruptcy Code in the event that this Order is reversed or modified on appeal. The Debtors were free to deal with any other party interested in buying or selling on behalf of the Debtors' estates some or all of the Acquired Assets. Neither the Debtors, nor the Buyer has engaged in any conduct that would cause or permit the Sale, Purchase Agreement or any related action or the transactions contemplated thereby to be avoided under section 363(n) of the Bankruptcy Code, or that would prevent the application of sections 363(m) or 364(e) of the Bankruptcy Code. The Buyer has not violated section 363(n) of the Bankruptcy Code by any action or inaction. Specifically, the Buyer has not acted in a collusive manner with any person and the marketing and sale process for the Acquired Assets was not controlled by any agreement among bidders. The Buyer's prospective performance and payment of amounts owing under the Purchase Agreement are each in good faith and for valid business purposes and uses.

- N. Assumed Liabilities and Permitted Liens: The Buyer has not agreed to assume and shall have no obligations with respect to any Encumbrances of the Debtors or their Subsidiaries or Affiliates other than the Assumed Liabilities and the Permitted Liens expressly set forth in the Purchase Agreement.
- O. Transfer of Acquired Assets: The transfer of each of the Acquired Assets to the Buyer will be as of the Closing Date a legal, valid, and effective transfer of such assets and vests or will vest the Buyer with all right, title, and interest of the Debtors in the Acquired Assets free and clear of all Encumbrances accruing, arising, or relating thereto any time prior to the Closing Date (except for any Assumed Liabilities and Permitted Liens under the Purchase Agreement),

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 10 of 28

with all such Encumbrances attaching to the proceeds of the Sale with the same force, effect,

validity, and priority that existed against the Acquired Assets prior to the Petition Date.

P. Assumed Contracts: The Debtors and the Buyer have, to the extent necessary,

satisfied the requirements of section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, including, without limitation,

sections 365(b)(1)(A) and (B) and 365(f) of the Bankruptcy Code, in connection with the Sale

and the assumption and assignment of the Assumed Contracts to the extent provided under the

Purchase Agreement. The Buyer is able to demonstrate adequate assurance of future

performance with respect to the Assumed Contracts in accordance with section 365(b)(1)(C) of

the Bankruptcy Code, subject only to the rights of the non-Debtor counterparties to the Assumed

Contracts to object to the adequacy of such assurance by filing an objection (each, an "Adequate

Assurance Objection") on or before 4:00 p.m. (EDT) on June 11, 2014. A hearing to consider

any Adequate Assurance Objections shall be held on June 13, 2014 at 10:00 a.m. (EDT) (the

"Adequate Assurance Hearing"); provided, however, that the Adequate Assurance Hearing shall

be cancelled in the event that there are no timely filed Adequate Assurance Objections or in the

event that all such objections are resolved in advance of the Adequate Assurance Hearing.

Except as expressly provided by the Purchase Agreement, the Assumed Contracts are assumable

and assignable notwithstanding any provisions contained therein to the contrary.

Q. No Continuation: By consummating the Sale pursuant to the Purchase

Agreement and the Sale contemplated thereby, the Buyer is not a mere continuation of the

Debtors or their estates and there is no continuity between the Buyer and the Debtors. The Buyer

is not a successor to the Debtors or their estates and the Sale does not amount to a consolidation,

merger, or de facto merger of the Buyer and the Debtors.

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 11 of 28

R. No Sub Rosa Plan: The Sale of the Acquired Assets outside a chapter 11 plan

pursuant to the Purchase Agreement neither impermissibly restructures the rights of the Debtors'

creditors nor impermissibly dictates the terms of a chapter 11 plan of the Debtors. The Sale does

not constitute a sub rosa plan.

S. Insider Status: The Buyer is not an "insider" or "affiliate" of the Debtors as

those terms are defined in section 101(31) of the Bankruptcy Code. No common identity of

directors or controlling stockholders exists between the Buyer and the Debtors.

T. Corporate Authority: The Debtors (i) have full corporate or other power to

execute, deliver and perform their obligations under the Purchase Agreement and all other

transactions contemplated thereby (including, without limitation, assuming and assigning to the

Buyer the Assumed Contracts), and entry into the Purchase Agreement have been duly and

validly authorized by all necessary corporate or similar action, (ii) have all of the corporate or

other power and authority necessary to consummate the transactions contemplated by the

Purchase Agreement, and (iii) have taken all actions necessary to authorize and approve the

Purchase Agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby. No consents or approvals, other

than those expressly provided for herein or in the Purchase Agreement, are required for the

Debtors to consummate such transactions.

U. Sale Procedures Order: The Sale Procedures Order has not been vacated and is

incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS HEREBY ORDERED, ADJUDGED AND DECREED

THAT:

Motion Granted, Objections Overruled

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 12 of 28

1. The relief requested in the Motion is granted and approved as set forth in this

Order, and the Sale contemplated thereby and by the Purchase Agreement is approved as set

forth in this Order.

2. Any and all objections and responses to the Motion or the relief requested therein

that have not been withdrawn, waived, settled, or resolved as set forth herein, and all reservations

of rights included in such objections and responses, are hereby overruled in all respects and

denied.

Purchase Agreement Approved and Authorized

3. The Purchase Agreement is approved pursuant to section 363 and 365 of the

Bankruptcy Code. The Debtors are hereby authorized and empowered to enter into and perform

under the Purchase Agreement, and the Purchase Agreement and the transactions contemplated

therein (including, without limitation, assuming and assigning to the Buyer the Assumed

Contracts without further order of the Court) are hereby approved in their entirety and are

incorporated herein by reference.

4. In the event for any reason EdgeAQ, LLC, as Buyer, defaults and does not close

in accordance with the Purchase Agreement, the Debtors and PCF Number 2, Inc. (the Back-Up

Bidder) are authorized to close under and in accordance with the Sale Procedures Order, the Sale

Procedures and the purchase agreement previously executed by and between the Debtors and

PCF Number 2, Inc. dated April 11, 2014, as amended (and as same may be further amended by

agreement of the Debtors and PCF Number 2, Inc.) (the "PCF Purchase Agreement"), and in

such event, all protections afforded to EdgeAQ as buyer shall be provided to PCF Number 2, Inc.

which for all purposes shall be substituted as the "Buyer" in this Order and the purchase

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 13 of 28

agreement between PCF Number 2, Inc. and Debtors for all purposes shall be substituted for the

Purchase Agreement in this Order.

5. The Debtors are hereby authorized, pursuant to section 363(b) of the Bankruptcy

Code, to take such actions as may be necessary and appropriate to implement the Purchase

Agreement and to consummate the Sale in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in

the Purchase Agreement and this Order (including, without limitation, executing,

acknowledging, and delivering such deeds, assignments, conveyances, and other assurances,

documents, and instruments of transfer and taking any action for purposes of assigning,

transferring, granting, conveying, and confirming to the Buyer, or reducing to possession, any or

all of the Acquired Assets), without the necessity of a further order of this Court.

6. The Debtors are authorized, pursuant to sections 105 and 363(b) and (f) of the

Bankruptcy Code, to sell the Acquired Assets to the Buyer upon delivery of the consideration to

be paid at the Closing specified in the Purchase Agreement.

7. As demonstrated by the testimony and other evidence proffered or adduced at the

Sale Hearing, upon the Closing, all of the Debtors' right, title, and interest in and to, and

possession of, the Acquired Assets shall be immediately vested in the Buyer with good and

marketable title pursuant to sections 105(a), 363(b), 363(f), and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code free

and clear of any and all Encumbrances (except for the Assumed Liabilities and the Permitted

Liens). Unless the holders of Encumbrances in or against the Acquired Assets have agreed to

other treatment and except as set forth explicitly in the Purchase Agreement, such Encumbrances

shall attach to the proceeds of the Sale with the same force, effect, validity, and priority that

existed against the Acquired Assets prior to the Petition Date. Buyer does not assume and is not

liable for any Excluded Liabilities (as defined in the Purchase Agreement).

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 14 of 28

8. The sale of the Acquired Assets to the Buyer under the Purchase Agreement

constitutes a transfer for reasonably equivalent value and fair consideration under the Bankruptcy

Code and laws of all applicable jurisdictions, including, without limitation, the laws of each state

in which the Acquired Assets are located. The sale approved by this Order is not subject to

avoidance pursuant to section 363(n) of the Bankruptcy Code.

9. The Debtors are hereby authorized to pay, without further order of this Court,

whether before, at, or after the Closing, any expenses or costs that are required to be paid to

consummate the Sale or perform their obligations under the Purchase Agreement. Any amounts

that become payable by the Debtors to the Buyer pursuant to the Purchase Agreement (and

related agreements executed in connection therewith) shall constitute an administrative expense

within the meaning of section 503(b)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code, subject to the Carve-Out (as

defined in the Final Order (A) Authorizing Postpetition Use of Cash Collateral, (B) Granting

Adequate Protection to the Adequate Protection Parties, (C) Scheduling a Final Hearing

Pursuant to Bankruptcy Rule 4001(B), and (D) Granting Related Relief [D.I. 83] (the "Final

Cash Collateral Order")), and shall be treated with such priority in the event of conversion of

these chapter 11 cases to cases under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code. Until satisfied, all such

obligations shall continue to have the protections provided in this Order, and constitute

administrative expenses within the meaning of section 503(b)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code

notwithstanding any appointment of any trustee, party, entity or other fiduciary under any section

of the Bankruptcy Code with respect to the Debtors.

10. All entities are prohibited and enjoined from taking any action to adversely affect

or interfere with, or that would be inconsistent with, the ability of the Debtors to transfer the

Acquired Assets to the Buyer in accordance with the Purchase Agreement and this Order.

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 15 of 28

11. The Debtors are hereby authorized and directed to assume and to assign to the

Buyer the Assumed Contracts pursuant to section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code free and clear of

all Encumbrances (other than Assumed Liabilities and Permitted Liens), with all such

Encumbrances to attach to the proceeds of the Sale with the same force, effect, validity, and

priority that existed against the Acquired Assets prior to the Petition Date. Each of the contracts

and leases set forth on Exhibit B attached to this Order constitutes an executory contract or

unexpired lease within the meaning of section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code or is deemed a valid

and enforceable post-petition contract or lease of the Debtors, which contract or lease may be

assumed and/or assigned by the Debtors effective upon the sale of the Acquired Assets. No later

than five (5) business days after the Closing Date, the Debtors will file a complete list of the

contracts and leases that were assumed and assigned as Assumed Contracts as of the Closing

Date in connection with the sale of the Acquired Assets, except that in no event shall such list

include any sale bonus contract. The assumption of any liabilities under the Assumed Contracts

by the Buyer shall constitute a legal, valid, and effective delegation of all liabilities thereunder to

the Buyer and shall divest the Debtors of all liability with respect to such Assumed Contracts.

12. Pursuant to section 365(b)(1)(A) and (B) of the Bankruptcy Code, the Debtors

shall pay to the counterparties to any Assumed Contracts the Cure Costs, if any, set forth on

Exhibit B hereto, such Cure Costs representing the maximum Cure Costs, if any, due to such

counterparties, or such other amounts as the non-Debtor counterparties to such contracts shall

have agreed to accept in lieu of such Cure Costs no later than five (5) business days after the

Closing Date. The payment of the applicable Cure Costs shall: (a) cure all defaults under the

Assumed Contracts as contemplated by section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code as of the Closing

Date; (b) compensate for any actual pecuniary loss to such non-Debtor counterparty resulting

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 16 of 28

from such default; and (c) together with the assumption of the Assumed Contracts by the

Debtors, the assignment of the Assumed Contracts to the Buyer, any additional information

provided to the non-Debtor counterparties to the Assumed Contracts with respect to the adequate

assurance of future performance with respect to such contracts, and any evidence proffered or

adduced at the Sale Hearing with respect to the adequate assurance of future performance with

respect to the Assumed Contracts, constitute adequate assurance of future performance thereof,

subject only to the rights of the non-Debtor counterparties to the Assumed Contracts to file an

Adequate Assurance Objection in accordance with the terms of this Order.

13. No defaults exist in the Debtors' performance under the Assumed Contracts as of

the date of this Order other than the failure to pay amounts equal to the Cure Costs or defaults

that are not required to be cured as contemplated in section 365(b)(1)(A) of the Bankruptcy

Code.

14. Upon the Closing, the Buyer shall be deemed to be substituted for the Debtors as

a party to the applicable Assumed Contracts, and the Debtors and their estates shall be released

from any liability for breach of such Assumed Contract occurring after such assignment pursuant

to section 365(k) of the Bankruptcy Code. Any entity that may have had the right to consent to

the assignment of any Assumed Contract is deemed to have consented for the purposes of section

365(e)(2)(A)(ii) of the Bankruptcy Code.

15. The Assumed Contracts are valid and binding, in full force and effect, and

enforceable in accordance with their terms. Any provision in any Assumed Contract that

purports to declare a breach or default as a result of a change of control in respect of the Debtors

is unenforceable and all Assumed Contracts shall remain in full force and effect. No sections or

provisions of any Assumed Contracts that purport to (i) prohibit, restrict, or condition the

Debtors' assignment of the Assumed Contract, including, without limitation, the conditioning of such assignment on the consent of the non-Debtor counterparty to such Assumed Contract; (ii) authorize the dissolution of any partnership or determination, cancellation, or modification of any partnership interest or Assumed Contract based on the filing of a bankruptcy case, the financial condition of the Debtors, or similar circumstances; or (iii) provide for additional payments, penalties, charges, or other financial accommodations in favor of the non-Debtor counterparty to the Assumed Contracts upon the occurrence of the conditions set forth in subsections (i) and (ii) above, shall have any force and effect with respect to the Sale and assignments authorized by this Order, and such provisions constitute unenforceable antiassignment provisions under section 365(f) of the Bankruptcy Code and/or are otherwise unenforceable under section 365(e) of the Bankruptcy Code. The non-Debtor counterparty to each Assumed Contract shall be deemed to have consented to such assignment under section 365(c)(1)(B) of the Bankruptcy Code, and the Buyer shall enjoy all of the rights and benefits under each such Assumed Contract as of the applicable date of assumption without the necessity of obtaining such non-Debtor counterparty's written consent to the assumption or assignment thereof.

- 16. The Buyer has demonstrated adequate assurance of future performance with respect to the Assumed Contracts within the meaning of sections 365(b)(1)(C) and 365(f)(2)(B) of the Bankruptcy Code, subject only to the rights of the non-Debtor counterparties to the Assumed Contracts to file an Adequate Assurance Objection in accordance with the terms of this Order.
- 17. Upon the Closing, in accordance with sections 363 and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, the Buyer shall be fully and irrevocably vested with all right, title, and interest of the

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 18 of 28

Debtors under the Assumed Contracts, and such Assumed Contracts shall remain in full force

and effect for the benefit of the Buyer.

18. As of the Closing with respect to the Buyer or any of the Acquired Assets and

once the Debtors fully pay the Cure Costs set forth on Exhibit B hereto or such other amounts as

the non-Debtor counterparties to such contracts shall have agreed to accept in lieu of such Cure

Costs with respect to the Debtors or their bankruptcy estates, each non-Debtor counterparty to an

Assumed Contract shall be forever barred and enjoined from asserting: (a) any default, monetary

or non-monetary, existing as of the Closing, or (b) any objection to the assumption and/or

assignment of such non-Debtor counterparty's Assumed Contracts, whether or not such non-

Debtor counterparty previously filed a proof of claim or files a proof of claim in the future.

19. Each non-Debtor counterparty to an Assumed Contract shall be forever barred,

estopped, and permanently enjoined from asserting against the Buyer or its respective property

any assignment fee, acceleration, default, breach or claim or pecuniary loss, or condition to

assignment existing, arising, or accruing as of the Closing Date or arising by reason of the

Closing, including, without limitation, any breach related to or arising out of a change-in-control

in such Assumed Contract, or any purported written or oral modification to the Assumed

Contracts.

20. The Debtors are authorized and directed to execute such documents and take all

other actions as may be necessary to release any Encumbrances of any kind against the Acquired

Assets as such Encumbrances may have been recorded or may otherwise exist. If any person or

entity that has filed financing statements or other documents or agreements evidencing

Encumbrances on the Acquired Assets shall not have delivered to the Debtors prior to the

Closing, in proper form for filing and executed by the appropriate parties, termination

statements, instruments of satisfaction, or releases of all such Encumbrances that the person or entity has with respect to the Acquired Assets, then: (a) the Debtors are hereby authorized and directed to execute and file such statements, instruments, releases and other documents on behalf of the person or entity with respect to such Acquired Assets prior to the Closing; (b) the Buyer is hereby authorized to file, register, or otherwise record a certified copy of this Order, which, once filed, registered, or otherwise recorded, shall constitute conclusive evidence of the release of all Encumbrances against, in, or on the Buyer and the Acquired Assets; and (c) the Buyer may seek in this Court or any other court to compel appropriate entities to execute termination statements, instruments of satisfaction, and releases of all Encumbrances with respect to the Acquired Assets other than Assumed Liabilities and Permitted Liens.

- 21. Any Encumbrances of any kind asserted under laws, rules, regulations or governmental or court orders imposing a stamp, transfer tax or similar tax arising from the transfer of the Acquired Assets to the Buyer shall be filed against the Debtors' estates and shall not be asserted against the Buyer. Pursuant to sections 105(a) and 363 of the Bankruptcy Code, all Governmental Units and Persons (as defined in sections 101(27) and 101(41) of the Bankruptcy Code, respectively) are hereby enjoined from taking any action against the Buyer to recover any claim which such Person or Governmental Unit has or may assert against the Debtors (as such claims exist immediately prior to the Closing) relating to a stamp, transfer tax or similar tax arising from the transfer of the Acquired Assets to the Buyer.
- 22. The Buyer has not assumed or otherwise become obligated for any of the Debtors' liabilities other than as specifically set forth in the Purchase Agreement. Consequently, except as explicitly set forth in the Purchase Agreement solely with respect to Assumed Liabilities and Permitted Liens, all entities are hereby forever barred, estopped, prohibited, and

permanently enjoined from asserting or prosecuting any claim, Encumbrance or cause of action against, in, or on the Buyer, its successors or assigns, and their property or commencing or continuing in any matter any action or other proceeding of any kind or the employment of any process or any act to collect, setoff (except for setoff asserted prior to the Petition Date), recover, enforce or seek to impose liability, whether in law or equity, in any judicial, administrative, arbitral or other proceeding against, in, or on the Buyer, or any affiliate, successor or assign thereof, or their assets (including, without limitation, the Acquired Assets), with respect to any (a) Encumbrance against, in, or on the Debtors or the Acquired Assets, (b) to the greatest extent allowed by applicable law, successor or transferee liability, and/or (c) to the greatest extent allowed by applicable law, claims of any current or former employee for claims arising out of employment or termination of employment, including, without limitation, claims for wages, bonuses, commissions, accrued vacation, severance, continuation of coverage under COBRA, or pension, welfare, fringe benefits or any other benefits of any kind, including, without limitation, obligations in respect of retiree medical coverage or benefits, including, without limitation, the following actions with respect to clauses (a), (b) or (c): (i) commencing or continuing any action or other proceeding pending or threatened; (ii) enforcing, attaching, collecting, or recovering in any manner any judgment, award, decree, or order; (iii) creating, perfecting, or enforcing any Encumbrance; (iv) asserting any setoff (except for setoff asserted prior to the Petition Date) or right of subrogation of any kind; (v) commencing or continuing any action, in any manner or place, that does not comply with, or is inconsistent with, the provisions of this Order or other orders of this Court, or the agreements or actions contemplated or taken in respect hereof; or (vi) revoking, terminating, failing or refusing to renew any license, permit, or authorization to operate any of the Acquired Assets or conduct any of the businesses operated with such assets.

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 21 of 28

23. Except to the extent explicitly set forth in the Purchase Agreement, to the greatest extent allowed by applicable law, the Buyer shall not be deemed, as a result of any action taken in connection with the Purchase Agreement, the consummation of the transactions thereunder, or the transfer, operation, or use of the Acquired Assets to: (a) be a legal successor or otherwise be deemed a successor to the Debtors or their estates; (b) have, de facto or otherwise, merged with or into the Debtors; (c) be a consolidation with the Debtors or their estates; or (d) be an alter ego or a mere continuation or substantial continuation of the Debtors, including, without limitation, within the meaning of any foreign, federal, state, or local revenue, pension, ERISA, tax, labor, employment, environmental, or other rule or regulation (including, without limitation, filing requirements under any such laws, rules, or regulations), or under any products liability law or doctrine with respect to the Debtors' liability under such law, rule, regulation, or doctrine.

- 24. The Buyer is hereby granted and is entitled to the protections provided to a good faith buyer under section 363(m) of the Bankruptcy Code, including, without limitation, with respect to any transfer of any Assumed Contracts as part of the sale of the Acquired Assets pursuant to section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code and this Order.
- 25. Each and every federal, state, and local governmental agency or department is hereby directed to accept any and all documents and instruments necessary and appropriate to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Purchase Agreement and this Order.
- 26. The provisions of this Order shall be self-executing, and neither the Debtors nor the Buyer shall be required to execute or file releases, termination statements, assignments, consents, or other instruments in order to effectuate, consummate and implement the provisions of this Order. However, the Debtors and the Buyer and each of their respective officers, employees and agents are hereby authorized and empowered to take all actions and execute and

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 22 of 28

deliver any and all documents and instruments that either the Debtors or the Buyer deem

necessary or appropriate to implement and effectuate the terms of the Purchase Agreement and

this Order.

27. The Purchase Agreement and any related agreements may be waived, modified,

amended, or supplemented by agreement of the Debtors and the Buyer without further action of

the Court; provided, however, that any such waiver, modification, amendment, or supplement is

not material and substantially conforms to and effectuates this Order, the Purchase Agreement

and any related agreements.

28. The failure to include specifically any particular provisions of the Purchase

Agreement or any related agreements in this Order shall not diminish or impair the effectiveness

of such provision, it being the intent of the Court, the Debtors and the Buyer that the Purchase

Agreement and any related agreements and all of their provisions for payment and transactions

are authorized and approved in their entirety with such amendments thereto as may be made by

the parties in accordance with this Order. Likewise, all of the provisions of this Order are non-

severable and mutually dependent.

29. Except as set forth in the Purchase Agreement, and to the greatest extent allowed

by applicable law, the Buyer shall not be obligated to (i) continue or maintain in effect, or

assume any liability in respect of any employee, collective bargaining agreement, pension,

welfare, fringe benefit or any other benefit plan, trust arrangement or other agreements to which

either of the Debtors is a party or has any responsibility therefor, including, without limitation,

medical, welfare and pension benefits payable after retirement or other termination of

employment, or (ii) assume any responsibility as a fiduciary, plan sponsor or otherwise, for

making any contribution to, or in respect of the funding, investment or administration of any

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 23 of 28

employee benefit plan, arrangement, or agreement (including, without limitation, pension plans)

or the termination of any such plan, arrangement, or agreement.

Order Binding

30. This Order shall be binding upon and shall govern the acts of all entities.

including, without limitation, all filing agents, filing officers, title agents, title companies,

recorders of mortgages, recorders of deeds, registrars of deeds, administrative agencies,

governmental departments, secretaries of state, federal, state and local officials, and all other

persons and entities who may be required by operation of law, the duties of their office, or

contract, to accept, file, register or otherwise record or release any documents or instruments, or

who may be required to report or insure any title or state of title in or to the Acquired Assets; and

each of the foregoing entities is hereby directed to accept for filing any and all of the documents

and instruments necessary and appropriate to consummate the transactions contemplated by the

Purchase Agreement.

31. This Order and the terms and provisions of the Purchase Agreement shall be

binding on all of the Debtors' creditors (whether known or unknown), the Debtors, the Buyer

and their respective affiliates, successors and assigns, and any affected third parties including,

without limitation, all persons asserting an interest in the Acquired Assets (collectively, the

"Bound Parties"), notwithstanding any subsequent appointment of any trustee, party, entity or

other fiduciary under any section of the Bankruptcy Code with respect to any of the Bound

Parties, and as to such trustee, party, entity or other fiduciary, such terms and provisions likewise

shall be binding. The provisions of this Order and the terms and provisions of the Purchase

Agreement, and any actions taken pursuant hereto or thereto as of the date of entry of such order

shall survive the entry of any order that may be entered confirming or consummating any plan(s)

of the Debtors or converting the Debtors' cases from chapter 11 to chapter 7, and the terms and provisions of the Purchase Agreement, as well as the rights and interests granted pursuant to this Order and the Purchase Agreement shall continue in these or any superseding cases and shall be binding upon the Bound Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns, including, without limitation, any trustee, party, entity or other fiduciary hereafter appointed as a legal representative of the Debtors under chapter 7 or chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code. Any trustee appointed in the Debtors' cases shall be and hereby is authorized to operate the business of the Debtors to the fullest extent necessary to permit compliance with the terms of this Order and the Purchase Agreement, and the Buyer and the trustee shall be and hereby are authorized to perform under the Purchase Agreement upon the appointment of the trustee without the need for further order of this Court.

Good Faith

32. Entry into Purchase Agreement is undertaken by the parties thereto in good faith, as that term is used in sections 363(m) and 364(e) of the Bankruptcy Code, and the Buyer shall be protected by sections 363(m) and 364(e) of the Bankruptcy Code in the event that this Order is reversed or modified on appeal. The reversal or modification on appeal of the authorization provided herein to enter into Purchase Agreement and consummate the transactions contemplated thereby shall not affect the validity of such transactions, unless such authorization is duly stayed pending such appeal. The Buyer is entitled to all of the benefits and protections afforded by sections 363(m) and 364(e) of the Bankruptcy Code, including, without limitation, with respect to any transfer of any Assumed Contracts as part of the sale of the Acquired Assets pursuant to section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code and this Order. The transactions under the Purchase Agreement may not be avoided under section 363(n) of the Bankruptcy Code.

Other Provisions

- 33. The Buyer is a party in interest and shall have the ability to appear and be heard on all issues related to or otherwise connected to this Order, the various procedures contemplated herein, any issues related to or otherwise connected to the Sale and the Purchase Agreement.
- 34. Nothing contained in any plan confirmed in the Debtors' chapter 11 cases or any order of this Court confirming such plan or in any other order in these chapter 11 cases (including, without limitation, any order approving the wind-down or dismissal of these chapter 11 cases or any order entered after any conversion of these cases to cases under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code) shall alter, conflict with, or derogate from, the provisions of the Purchase Agreement or this Order, and to the extent of any conflict or derogation between this Order or the Purchase Agreement and such future plan or order, the terms of this Order and the Purchase Agreement shall control. This Order shall survive any dismissal of these chapter 11 cases.
- 35. This Court shall retain exclusive jurisdiction to, among other things, interpret, implement, and enforce the terms and provisions of this Order and the Purchase Agreement, all amendments thereto and any waivers and consents thereunder and each of the agreements executed in connection therewith to which the Debtors are a party or which has been assigned by the Debtors to the Buyer or its designees, and to adjudicate, if necessary, any and all disputes concerning or relating in any way to the transactions under the Purchase Agreement. This Court retains jurisdiction to compel delivery of the Acquired Assets, to protect the Buyer and its assets against any Encumbrances and (to the greatest extent allowed by applicable law) successor and transferee liability, and to enter orders, as appropriate, pursuant to sections 105, 363, or 365 or other applicable provisions of the Bankruptcy Code necessary to transfer the Acquired Assets and the Assumed Contracts to the Buyer; provided, however, that, in the event the Court abstains

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 26 of 28

from exercising or declines to exercise such jurisdiction with respect to the Purchase Agreement,

the Sale Procedures Order, or this Order, such abstention, refusal or lack of jurisdiction shall

have no effect upon and shall not control, prohibit, or limit the exercise of jurisdiction of any

other court having competent jurisdiction with respect to any such matter.

37. The automatic stay imposed by section 362 of the Bankruptcy Code is modified

and the Buyer shall not be required to seek or obtain relief from the automatic stay under section

362 of the Bankruptcy Code to enforce any of its remedies under the Purchase Agreement.

38. The Buyer is hereby authorized in connection with the consummation of the

transactions under the Purchase Agreement to allocate the Acquired Assets, the Assumed

Liabilities, and the Assumed Contracts among their affiliates, designees, assignees, and/or

successors in a manner as it, in its sole discretion, deem appropriate, and to assign, sublease,

sublicense, transfer, or otherwise dispose of any of the Acquired Assets or the rights under any

Assumed Contract to their affiliates, designees, assignees, and/or successors with all of the rights

and protections accorded under this Order and the Purchase Agreement.

39. The Debtors hereby waive any and all actions related to, and hereby release, the

Buyer and its shareholders, controlling persons, directors, agents, officers, subsidiaries, affiliates,

successors, assigns, managers, principals, officers, employees, investors, funds, advisors,

attorneys, professionals, representatives, accountants, investment bankers, and consultants, each

in their respective capacity as such, from any and all damages, losses, obligations, liabilities,

claims, Encumbrances, actions, causes of action, costs and expenses of any kind, whether known

or unknown, now existing or hereafter arising, asserted or unasserted, mature or inchoate,

contingent or non-contingent, liquidated or unliquidated, material or non-material, disputed or

undisputed, and whether imposed by agreement, understanding, law, equity or otherwise, except

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 27 of 28

to the extent assumed or established under the Purchase Agreement and except for an act that constitutes fraud, willful misconduct, or gross negligence.

- 40. All entities, presently, or on or after the Closing, in possession of some or all of the Acquired Assets are directed to surrender possession of the Acquired Assets directly to the Buyer or its designees on the Closing or at such time thereafter as the Buyer may request.
- 41. No bulk sales law or similar law of any state or other jurisdiction shall apply in any way to the transactions with the Debtors that are approved by this Order, including, without limitation, the Purchase Agreement and the transactions thereunder.
- 42. The Debtors are authorized upon and in connection with the Closing of the Sale, to change their corporate names and file a motion to change the caption of these chapter 11 cases, consistent with applicable law, to comply with Section 7.05 of the Purchase Agreement.
- Agreement) and consummation of the Transactions (as defined in the PCF Purchase Agreement) with the Buyer, (b) the Debtors will return the Deposit (as defined in the PCF Purchase Agreement) (together with all interest earned thereon) to PCF Number 2, Inc. in accordance with the PCF Purchase Agreement) and consummation of the Transactions (as defined in the PCF Purchase Agreement) with the Buyer, (b) the Debtors will return the Deposit (as defined in the PCF Purchase Agreement) (together with all interest earned thereon) to PCF Number 2, Inc. in accordance with the PCF Purchase Agreement and the Escrow Agreement (as defined in the PCF Purchase Agreement) no later than the fifth (5th) business day following the Closing with the Buyer or the Outside Date (as defined in the PCF Purchase Agreement), as applicable, and (c) PCF Number 2, Inc. reserves all of its rights under the PCF Purchase Agreement and the Procedures Order.

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299 Filed 06/12/14 Page 28 of 28

44. The Debtors, Liberty Lenders and the Committee reserve their respective rights as

to the distribution of proceeds from the Sale and notwithstanding anything in the Final Cash

Collateral Order, the Purchase Agreement or this Order to the contrary, the Debtors shall not

automatically transfer any proceeds of the Sale to Liberty Lenders on account of the Prepetition

Obligations (as such term is defined in the Final Cash Collateral Order).

45. Notwithstanding Bankruptcy Rules 4001, 6004 and 6006, or any other law that

would serve to stay or limit the immediate effect of this Order, this Order shall be effective and

enforceable immediately upon entry and its provisions shall be self-executing. In the absence of

any person or entity obtaining a stay pending appeal, the Debtors and the Buyer are free to

perform under the Purchase Agreement at any time, subject to the respective terms hereof and

thereof.

46. Nothing in this Order approves any bonus, severance, or other payments to the

Debtors' employees that would implicate section 503(c) of the Bankruptcy Code.

47. To the extent of any conflict between the Sale Procedures Order and this Order.

the terms of this Order shall govern and control.

48. All time periods set forth in this Order shall be calculated in accordance with

Bankruptcy Rule 9006(a).

Wilmington, Delaware, 2014

EXHIBIT A

Execution Version

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

Between

EDGENET, INC.,

EDGENET HOLDING CORPORATION

And

EDGEAQ, LLC

Dated June 6, 2014

PHIL1 3667984v.3

Execution Version

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CLE I BASIC TRANSACTION	J
Purchase and Sale of Assets	
<u>.</u>	
Assumed Contracts	
Excluded Liabilities	6
Purchase Price	••••••
Deposit	
Allocation of the Purchase Price and Assumed Liabilities	
Acquired Assets sold "As Is, Where Is"	8
CLE II CLOSING OF THE TRANSACTION	9
The Closing	9
Prorations	
Termination of Agreement	10
Effect of Termination	.,11
Remedies	11
Survival	12
CLE III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER	12
Organization and Corporate Power	1.0
Organization and Corporate Fower	
Authorization	12 12
Authorization	12
Authorization	12 12
Authorization	12 12 13
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments	12 13 13
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property	12 13 13 13
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments	12 13 13 13
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property Litigation; Compliance; Permits Brokerage	
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property Litigation; Compliance; Permits Brokerage Governmental Consent, etc	
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property Litigation; Compliance; Permits Brokerage Governmental Consent, etc Insurance	
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property Litigation; Compliance; Permits Brokerage Governmental Consent, etc Insurance Affiliated Transactions	
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property Litigation; Compliance; Permits Brokerage Governmental Consent, etc Insurance Affiliated Transactions Financial Statements	
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property Litigation; Compliance; Permits Brokerage Governmental Consent, etc Insurance Affiliated Transactions Financial Statements Customers and Suppliers	
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property Litigation; Compliance; Permits Brokerage Governmental Consent, etc Insurance Affiliated Transactions Financial Statements Customers and Suppliers Absence of Developments	
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property Litigation; Compliance; Permits Brokerage Governmental Consent, etc Insurance Affiliated Transactions Financial Statements Customers and Suppliers	
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property Litigation; Compliance; Permits Brokerage Governmental Consent, etc Insurance Affiliated Transactions Financial Statements Customers and Suppliers Absence of Developments No Other Representations or Warranties; Schedules	
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property Litigation; Compliance; Permits Brokerage Governmental Consent, etc Insurance Affiliated Transactions Financial Statements Customers and Suppliers Absence of Developments No Other Representations or Warranties; Schedules CLE IV REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER Organization and Corporate Power	1213141616171717171718
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property Litigation; Compliance; Permits Brokerage Governmental Consent, etc Insurance Affiliated Transactions Financial Statements Customers and Suppliers Absence of Developments No Other Representations or Warranties; Schedules LE IV REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER Organization and Corporate Power Authorization	1213131616171717171818
Authorization No Violation Title to Properties Tax Matters Contracts and Commitments Intellectual Property Litigation; Compliance; Permits Brokerage Governmental Consent, etc Insurance Affiliated Transactions Financial Statements Customers and Suppliers Absence of Developments No Other Representations or Warranties; Schedules CLE IV REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER Organization and Corporate Power	
	Purchase and Sale of Assets Excluded Assets Assumption of Liabilities Assumed Contracts Excluded Liabilities Purchase Price Deposit Allocation of the Purchase Price and Assumed Liabilities Acquired Assets sold "As Is, Where Is" CLE II CLOSING OF THE TRANSACTION The Closing Deliveries at the Closing Prorations Termination of Agreement Effect of Termination Remedies Survival CLE III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER

Execution Version

4.05	Litigation	1
4.06	Brokerage	19
4,07	Solvency	19
4.08	Adequate Assurance	14
4.09	Financial Capability	1
4.10	OFAC	20
ARTIC	LE V BANKRUPTCY COURT MATTERS	
5.01	Bankruptcy Court Approval of Bid Procedures	20
5.02	Bankruptcy Court Approval of Sale	20
5.03	[Intentionally deleted.]	20
5.04	Efforts of Seller	20
5.05	Timing	20
5.06	Review of Pleadings	20
5.07	Avoidance Actions	21
	LE VI PRE-CLOSING COVENANTS	
	Access to Information	
6.02	Confidential Information	21 21
6.03	Employees	21 21
6.04	Supplements to Schedules	77
6.05	Conduct of Business	22
	LE VII OTHER COVENANTS	
	Participation and Service Credit	
7.02	Preservation of Records; Cooperation	., <u>2</u> 2
7.03	Certain Taxes	23 23
7.04	Further Assurances	23 24
7.05	Name Change	2.T 2/1
7.06	Seller Confidentiality	4 マ つぐ
7.07	Non-Assignment of Contracts	23 25
7.08	Other BidsError! Bookmark not defin	ued.
	LE VIII CONDITIONS TO CLOSING.	
8.01	Conditions Precedent to Obligations of Buyer	25
8.02	Conditions Precedent to Obligations of Seller	76.
8.03 (Conditions Precedent to Obligations of Buyer and Seller	<u></u> ひ フフ
8.04 I	rustration of Closing Conditions	.27
	E IX LIMITATIONS	
	Buyer's Review	
9.02 1	No Consequential or Punitive Damages	.28
	E X DEFINITIONS	
	Definitions	
10.02	Knowledge Defined	.28 25
		.ss

ARTICLE	XI MISCELLANEOUS	35
11.01 Pro	ess Releases and Communications	35
	penses	
11,03 No	ptices	36
	ccessors and Assigns	
11.05 Se	verability	37
	scriptive Headings; Interpretation; Disclosure Generally	
	nstruction	
11.08 Co	mplete Agreement	38
11.09 Co	unterparts; Delivery by Facsimile or PDF	38
	verning Law	
11.11 Su	bmission to Jurisdiction	39
11.12 No	Right of Set-Off	39
11.13 W	AIVER OF JURY TRIAL	40
11.14 Bu	lk Transfer Laws	40
11.15 An	nendments and Waivers	40
11.16 No	Third Party Beneficiary	41
	evailing Party	
11.18 No	n-Recourse	41
11.19 Gu	aranty of Buyer Obligations	41
List of Exhi	bits	
Exhibit A	Form of Escrow Agreement	
Exhibit B	Form of Bill of Sale	•
Exhibit C	Form of Assignment and Assumption Agreement	
Exhibit D	Form of Trademark Assignment	
Exhibit E	Form of Copyright Assignment	
Exhibit F	Form of Domain Name Assignment	
Exhibit G	Form of Lease Assignment	
Exhibit H	Form of Approval Order	
Exhibit I	Form of Procedures Order	
Exhibit J	Form of Counterparty Consent	
Exhibit K	Form of Patent Assignment	•
List of Sche	<u>dules</u>	-
Acquired As	sets Schedule (§ 1.01)	
	7 Schedule (§ 1.02)	
	abilities Schedule (§ 1.03)	
Sale Bonus A	Agreements Schedule (§ 1.04(d))	
Allocation So	chedule (§ 1.08)	

iii

Foreign Qualification Schedule (§ 3.01(a))

Leased Real Property Schedule (§ 3.04(a))

Authorization Schedule (§ 3.03)

Liens Schedule (§ 3.04(d)) Taxes Schedule (§ 3.05)

Contracts Schedule (§ 3.06)
Intellectual Property Schedule (§ 3.07)
Litigation Schedule; Permit Schedule (§ 3.08)
Governmental Consents Schedule (§ 3.10)
Insurance Schedule (§ 3.11)
Affiliated Transactions Schedule (§ 3.12)
Financial Statement Schedule (§ 3.13)
Customers and Suppliers Schedule (§ 3.14)
Developments Schedule (§ 3.15)
Avoidance Actions Schedule (§ 5.07)
Employees Schedule (§ 6.03)

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is made and entered into as of June 6, 2014, between EDGEAQ, LLC, a Tennessee limited liability company, or its permitted assigns ("Buyer"), EDGENET, INC., a Delaware corporation ("Edgenet"), and EDGENET HOLDING CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation ("Holding" and together with Edgenet, "Seller"). Buyer and Seller are referred to collectively herein as the "Parties," and other capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined are defined in ARTICLE X below.

Seller is engaged in the business of providing cloud based content, applications and services that enable customers to sell more products and services with greater ease across multiple channels and devices (the "<u>Business</u>").

On January 14, 2014 (the "Petition Date"), Seller filed petitions for protection from its creditors under Chapter 11 of Title 11, United States Code (as amended from time to time, the "Bankruptcy Code") in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware (the "Bankruptcy Court"; the bankruptcy case of Seller is identified as Bankruptcy Case No. 14-10066 and is hereinafter referred to as the "Chapter 11 Case").

Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, Seller desires to sell to Buyer, and Buyer desires to acquire from Seller, substantially all of the assets of Seller used in the Business, and Seller desires to assign to Buyer, and Buyer desires to assume from Seller, only those certain liabilities of Seller relating to the Business explicitly listed herein as Assumed Liabilities.

The transactions contemplated by this Agreement are subject to the approval of the Bankruptcy Court and will be consummated only pursuant to an Approval Order to be entered by the Bankruptcy Court and applicable provisions of the Bankruptcy Code.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants contained herein and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, intending to be legally bound hereby, the Parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE I BASIC TRANSACTION

- 1.01 Purchase and Sale of Assets. On and subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, at the Closing (as hereinafter defined), Buyer shall purchase from Seller, and Seller shall sell, transfer, convey and deliver to Buyer, all right, title and interest of Seller in and to the assets and property of Seller, including those set forth on the Acquired Assets Schedule attached hereto free and clear of all Liens and Liabilities (except Permitted Liens and the Assumed Liabilities) pursuant to sections 105, 363 and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code (collectively, the "Acquired Assets"), but excluding the Excluded Assets, including the following assets of Seller:
- (a) all accounts, notes and other receivables, including those set forth on part 1.01(a) of the Acquired Assets Schedule;

PHIL1 3667984v.3

- (b) all leasehold and other interests in real property set forth on part 1.01(b) of the <u>Acquired Assets Schedule</u>;
- (c) (i) all fixed assets, equipment, spare parts, machinery, furniture, fixtures, tools, computers, servers, telephone systems, furniture, leasehold improvements and supplies, and other personal property wherever located and any related rights thereto (the "Equipment"); and (ii) any and all rights of Seller, to the extent transferable, to the warranties and licenses received from manufacturers and sellers of the Equipment (if any), including those set forth on part 1.01(c) of the Acquired Assets Schedule;
- (d) all Intellectual Property owned by Seller, including, but not limited to the Intellectual Property set forth on part 1.01(d) of the <u>Acquired Assets Schedule</u> (the "Seller Owned Intellectual Property");
- (e) all Contracts set forth on part 1.01(e) of the <u>Acquired Assets Schedule</u> (collectively with the Contracts set forth on part 1.01(b) of the <u>Acquired Assets Schedule</u>, the "Assumed Contracts");
- (f) all Permits and similar rights obtained from Government Authorities, to the extent assignable;
- (g) all Business Records (except to the extent included in the Excluded Assets);
- (h) all rights to and goodwill and other intangible assets represented by the name "Edgenet" or any other names used by Seller or the Business and any logos related thereto and associated with the Acquired Assets, including customer and supplier lists;
- (i) subject to <u>Section 2.03</u> below, all surety accounts, prepaid expenses, refunds, security and like deposits, and other similar prepaid items relating to any Acquired Assets or Assumed Liabilities;
- (j) any and all rights of set-off of Seller arising out of or relating to events prior to the Closing Date (except to the extent relating to the Excluded Liabilities);
- (k) any and all computer applications, software, owned or licensed, whether for general business usage (e.g., accounting, word processing, graphics, spreadsheet analysis, etc.) or specific, unique-to-the-business usage and all computer operating, security or programming software, owned or licensed by Seller, to the extent assignable with respect to any licensed applications or software;
- (l) all telephone numbers, fax numbers, email addresses, and internet domain names;
- (m) all rights, remedies and benefits of Seller arising under or relating to any of the Acquired Assets or the Assumed Liabilities, including rights, remedies and benefits arising out of express or implied warranties and services agreements from manufacturers or suppliers of

the Equipment (or components thereof), the other Acquired Assets or products purchased or ordered by Seller prior to the Closing Date (and in any case, any component thereof), and all claims and causes of action arising therefrom;

- (n) all rights of Seller under non-disclosure or confidentiality, non-compete, assignment of intellectual property rights (inventions), acknowledgements of work-for-hire or non-solicitation agreements with employees, consultants, independent contractors and agents of Seller or with third parties, including non-disclosure or confidentiality, non-compete, or non-solicitation agreements entered into in connection with the sale of the Business, in each case to the extent assignable;
- (o) the PayPal Funds, provided that the Purchase Price shall be increased dollar for dollar on the Closing Date by the amount of the PayPal Funds acquired by Buyer (which, for the avoidance of doubt, at Closing such PayPal Funds shall remain on deposit with PayPal for the benefit of Buyer);
- (p) the short-term disability, long-term disability, life insurance, health, dental, vision, and 401(k) plans of Seller set forth on part 1.01(p) of the <u>Acquired Assets Schedule</u> (the "<u>Assumed Plans</u>");
- (q) all other assets of Seller of every nature, kind and description, tangible and intangible, owned or leased or licensed, wherever located, other than Contracts that are not Assumed Contracts and the Excluded Assets.
- 1.02 <u>Excluded Assets</u>. Notwithstanding anything else herein or in any document or instrument delivered pursuant hereto, the Acquired Assets shall not include any of the assets and property of Seller described in this <u>Section 1.02</u> (the "<u>Excluded Assets</u>"), none of which shall be conveyed to Buyer:
- (a) Seller's insurance policies and any prepaid premiums with respect thereto to the extent such policies cover any Excluded Liabilities;
- (b) Seller's corporate charter and bylaws, qualifications to conduct business as a foreign corporation, arrangements with registered agents relating to foreign qualifications, taxpayer and other identification numbers, seals, minute books, stock transfer books, blank stock certificates and other documents relating to the organization, maintenance, and existence of Seller as a corporation;
- (c) all claims, deposits, prepayments, refunds, causes of action, choses in action, rights of recovery, rights of set off, and rights of recoupment with respect to any Excluded Assets (including, without limitation, with respect to insurance policies and Taxes relating to Seller's income);
- (d) all cash and cash equivalents other than (x) cash representing payment of the Special Receivables described in <u>Section 1.10</u> to the extent such Special Receivables are paid prior to Closing, and, (y) to the extent not constituting accounts receivable, prepaid expenses (subject to <u>Section 2.03</u>), or PayPal Funds, all "restricted cash" consisting of certificates of

deposit pledged by Seller to secure credit card obligations and all "cash reserves" held by credit card and/or or payment processors and any and all cash escrows funded by Seller for utilities, including, without limitation, the deposits and cash escrows described on Schedule 1.02(d) attached hereto;

- (e) the sponsorship of and assets maintained pursuant to or in connection with any Plan (other than pursuant to or in connection with an Assumed Plan) of Seller or any of its Affiliates;
- (f) all rights of Seller arising under this Agreement and under any other agreement between Buyer and Seller entered into in connection with this Agreement;
- (g) the Excluded Contracts and any Contract terminated or expired prior to the Closing Date in accordance with its terms or in the ordinary course of the Business;
- (h) all preference or avoidance claims and actions of Seller including any such claims and actions arising under sections 544, 545, 547, 548, 549, and 550 of the Bankruptcy Code (the "Avoidance Actions");
- (i) all deposits with respect to legal, accounting, financial advisory, valuation and investment banking fees and expenses incurred by or on behalf of Seller or its Affiliates;
- (j) any (i) confidential personnel and medical records pertaining to any employee of Seller; (ii) books or records that Seller is required by Law to retain or that relate to the Excluded Assets or Excluded Liabilities, and (iii) Tax Returns, financial statements, and corporate or other entity filings and all related documents; provided, however, that Buyer shall have the right to make copies of any portions of such retained books and records that relate to the Business or any of the Acquired Assets or Assumed Liabilities; and
- (k) any claim, right or interest of Seller in or to any refund, rebate, abatement or other recovery for Taxes, together with any interest due thereon or penalty rebate arising therefrom, for any Tax period (or portion thereof) ending on or before the Closing Date.
- 1.03 <u>Assumption of Liabilities</u>. On and subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, at the Closing, Buyer shall assume the Seller's liabilities and obligations expressly set forth below (the "Assumed Liabilities") and no other Liabilities of the Seller or its Affiliates;
- (a) all accounts payable as of the Closing Date that are current and arose post-petition in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice (a listing of the current, post-petition accounts payable as of the date indicated are set forth on part 1.03(a) of the <u>Assumed Liabilities Schedule</u>, to be updated no later than two (2) Business Day's prior to Closing);
 - (b) the liabilities assumed pursuant to <u>Section 6.03</u> ("<u>Employees</u>");
- (c) all obligations and liabilities under the Assumed Contracts first arising after the Closing;

- (d) all obligations and liabilities for ordinary course refunds, advertising, coupons, adjustments, allowances, repairs, exchanges, returns and warranty, merchantability and similar claims relating to or arising in the ordinary course from the Business first arising after the Closing;
- (e) all liabilities and obligations for (i) one-half the aggregate amount of Transfer Taxes payable under <u>Section 7.03(a)</u> below and (ii) Taxes related to the Acquired Assets for periods (or portions thereof) beginning on the day after the Closing Date, in accordance with <u>Section 7.03</u> below;
- (f) all obligations and liabilities of Seller set forth on the <u>Assumed Liabilities</u> <u>Schedule</u> first arising after the Closing; and
 - (g) all liabilities under any Assumed Plan maintained by Seller.

1.04 Assumed Contracts.

- (a) At the Closing and pursuant to section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code and the Approval Order, Seller shall assume and assign to Buyer, and Buyer shall consent to such assignment from Seller, the Assumed Contracts. All Cure Costs with respect to the Assumed Contracts shall be paid in full by Seller no later than five (5) Business Days after the later of (i) the Closing Date and (b) the date the Bankruptcy Court enters an order determining the Cure Costs, and Buyer shall have no Liability therefor. Buyer shall be responsible for providing adequate assurance of future performance under the Assumed Contracts in connection with the assumption and assignment thereof by Seller.
- (b) From the date hereof through the Bid Deadline Date, Buyer shall have the right, by written notice to Seller, to either (i) designate any Contract not already so designated to be an Assumed Contract (to the extent that such Contract is still in effect), or (ii) remove any Contract from the Acquired Assets Schedule. The Acquired Assets Schedule shall be amended to include or remove any such Contract as an Assumed Contract. Any Contract not listed on, or initially listed on but subsequently removed by Buyer from, the Acquired Asset Schedule shall not be designated as an Assumed Contract (each, an "Excluded Contract") for all purposes of this Agreement and all liabilities and obligations under such Contract shall be Excluded Liabilities for all purposes of this Agreement. Any such addition or removal does not affect the Purchase Price payable hereunder.
- (c) Seller may in its sole and absolute discretion, subject to applicable Law, assume, assign, or reject any Contract other than an Assumed Contract at any time; provided, however, that in the event Seller intends to do so prior to the Closing Date with respect to any Contract, Seller shall notify Buyer of such intent in writing and Buyer shall have three (3) Business Days to designate such Contract to be an Assumed Contract (even if such designation occurs after the Closing Date). In the event Buyer does not agree in writing to designate such Contract to be an Assumed Contract within said period, Seller may assume, assign, or reject such Contract in its sole and absolute discretion at any time thereafter.

- 1.05 Excluded Liabilities. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement or any of the schedules attached hereto, Buyer shall not assume or be deemed to assume and shall have no responsibility or obligation with respect to, any Liability of, or claim against, Seller, or of any predecessor, stockholder or other Affiliate of Seller, of any kind or nature, whether absolute, accrued, contingent or otherwise and whether due or to become due and whether or not asserted, and whether or not known or unknown or currently existing or hereafter arising, and however arising for any of the following Liabilities (the "Excluded Liabilities"):
- (a) all Taxes of Seller (other than with respect to 50% of the Transfer Taxes under Section 7.03(a) below);
 - (b) all Indebtedness;
- (c) all inter-company liabilities between Seller and any of its Affiliates or Subsidiaries;
- (d) all liabilities under any Plan (other than an Assumed Plan) or pension plan maintained by Seller,
- (e) Liabilities or obligations of Seller for all professional fees and expenses for all of its advisors, including, but not limited to, its advisors retained pursuant to any Order of the Bankruptcy Court;
 - (f) any administrative expense Claims accruing in the Chapter 11 Case;
- (g) all pre-petition and post-petition Claims as of the Closing Date, including general unsecured Claims, but specifically excluding any items included in clause (a) of <u>Section</u> 1.03;
 - (h) all Cure Costs;
 - (i) Liabilities or obligations in connection with the Excluded Contracts;
- (j) any Liabilities related to Seller Employees and former Seller Employees except as provided in Section 1.03(b);
- (k) any Liabilities of Seller that any Person seeks to impose upon Buyer by virtue of any theory of successor liability or "bulk transfer" laws;
- (I) any Liabilities with respect to any Action or other contingent liabilities of Seller (including any environmental, health or safety matters), whether or not disclosed to Buyer, relating to periods and occurrences ended on, before, or after the Closing Date, including any Actions or other claims or contingent liabilities relating to tort, personal injury and products liability;

- (m) any Liabilities and obligations of Seller arising under or relating to any notice and other requirements of the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act of 1988 (the "WARN Act") related to terminations prior to, on, or after the Closing;
- (n) any obligations to provide and any claims made pursuant to any coverage under the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985 ("COBRA") and any related administrative costs;
- (o) any obligations and Liabilities of Seller resulting from, caused by or arising out of, or that relate to, directly or indirectly, the conduct of Seller or ownership, lease or license of any properties or assets or any properties or assets previously used by Seller or any predecessor of Seller, or other actions, omissions with respect to the period prior to Closing; and
- (p) any other Liability or obligation not expressly assumed pursuant to Section 1.03.
- 1.06 <u>Purchase Price</u>. Subject to adjustment pursuant to <u>Section 1.01(o)</u> hereof, the aggregate purchase price for the Acquired Assets shall be equal to (i) Seven Million Nine Hundred Eighty Thousand Dollars and No Cents (\$7,980,000.00), which such amount shall be payable to Seller at the Closing in immediately available, good funds via wire transfer plus (ii) the assumption of the Assumed Liabilities (the "Purchase Price").

1.07 Deposit.

- (a) Simultaneously with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, Buyer has deposited into escrow with First American Title Insurance Company, as escrow agent (the "Escrow Agent"), pursuant to that certain Escrow Agreement, to be executed contemporaneously with this Agreement, among Seller, Buyer and the Escrow Agent in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit A (the "Escrow Agreement"), by wire transfer of immediately available funds, a total amount equal to \$500,000 as an earnest good-faith money deposit and security for the performance of Buyer's obligations under this Agreement (the "Deposit"). The Escrow Agreement shall include the provisions set forth in this Section 1.07. Upon receipt of the Deposit, the Escrow Agent shall immediately deposit the Deposit into an interest-bearing account. Interest shall be treated as set forth in the Escrow Agreement. The Escrow Agent's escrow fees and charges shall be paid by Buyer.
- (b) The Parties agree that the Deposit (plus interest accrued thereon) shall (i) be applied as a deposit towards the Purchase Price to be delivered to Seller at Closing as provided in Section 1.06, or (ii) be returned to Buyer or paid to Seller as provided in Section 2.05.
- 1.08 <u>Allocation of the Purchase Price and Assumed Liabilities</u>. The Parties agree to allocate the Purchase Price and Assumed Liabilities among the Acquired Assets in accordance with Code Section 1060. Buyer shall prepare and deliver to Seller an allocation schedule setting forth Buyer's determination of the allocation (the "<u>Allocation Schedule</u>") within sixty (60) days of the Closing Date, which <u>Allocation Schedule</u> shall be subject to the reasonable comments and approval of Seller. The <u>Allocation Schedule</u> shall be prepared in accordance with Code Section

. 7

1060 and shall be used by the Parties in preparing Form 8594 (Asset Acquisition Statement) for each of Buyer and Seller and all Tax Returns of Buyer and Seller. Buyer and Seller shall each file Form 8594, prepared in accordance with this Section 1.08, with its federal income Tax Return for the tax period in which the Closing occurs. The Parties agree that all allocations made pursuant to this Section 1.08 and Allocation Schedule are binding upon them and upon each of their successors and assigns, and that they will not take any position inconsistent therewith for tax purposes, including in connection with any Tax Return, refund claim, litigation or otherwise, unless and to the extent required to do so pursuant to applicable Law.

1.09 Acquired Assets sold "As Is, Where Is". BUYER ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT, EXCEPT AS SET FORTH IN THIS AGREEMENT OR THE APPROVAL ORDER, (a) THE ACQUIRED ASSETS SOLD PURSUANT TO THIS AGREEMENT ARE SOLD, CONVEYED, TRANSFERRED AND ASSIGNED ON AN "AS IS, WHERE IS" BASIS "WITH ALL FAULTS" AND (b) SELLER MAKES NO REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES, TERMS, CONDITIONS, UNDERSTANDINGS OR COLLATERAL AGREEMENTS OF ANY NATURE OR KIND, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, BY STATUTE OR OTHERWISE CONCERNING THE ACQUIRED ASSETS OR THE CONDITION, DESCRIPTION, QUALITY OR USEFULNESS OF THE ACQUIRED ASSETS INCLUDING ANY IMPLIED WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, WHICH WARRANTIES ARE ALSO HEREBY EXPRESSLY DISCLAIMED.

BUYER ACKNOWLEDGES THAT IT IS A SOPHISTICATED PURCHASER WHO HAS HERETOFORE HAD OPEN ACCESS TO, AND SUFFICIENT TIME TO REVIEW, ALL INFORMATION, DOCUMENTS, AND AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE ACQUIRED ASSETS THAT BUYER DEEMED OR DEEMS NECESSARY TO REVIEW, AND HAS CONDUCTED AN INSPECTION, ANALYSIS AND EVALUATION OF THE ACQUIRED ASSETS.

BUYER HAS UNDERTAKEN SUCH INVESTIGATION AS BUYER DEEMED NECESSARY TO MAKE BUYER FULLY AWARE OF THE CONDITION OF THE ACQUIRED ASSETS AS WELL AS ALL FACTS, CIRCUMSTANCES AND INFORMATION WHICH MAY AFFECT THE USE AND OPERATION OF THE ACQUIRED ASSETS AND THE BUSINESS.

THE PROVISIONS OF THIS <u>SECTION 1.09</u> SHALL SURVIVE THE CLOSING OR EARLIER TERMINATION OF THIS AGREEMENT AND SHALL BE INCORPORATED INTO THE CLOSING DOCUMENTS TO BE DELIVERED AT CLOSING.

1.10 <u>Special Receivables</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, if Seller receives payment in respect of the Special Receivables (as defined below), then Seller shall hold such payments in trust for Buyer and deliver such payments to Buyer at Closing. The "<u>Special Receivables</u>" means (i) a receivable from Home Depot Store in the amount of \$667,446.91 and (ii) a receivable from Masco Cabinetry LLC in the amount of \$30,000.00.

R

ARTICLE II CLOSING OF THE TRANSACTION

2.01 The Closing. Subject to the satisfaction of all of the conditions set forth in Section 8.01, Section 8.02 and Section 8.03 (or the waiver thereof by the Party entitled to waive that condition) (the date of such satisfaction or waiver, the "Closing Date"), the closing of the purchase and sale of the Acquired Assets and the assumption of the Assumed Liabilities provided for in Article I (the "Closing") shall take place at 10:00 a.m. (Eastern time) two (2) Business Days thereafter remotely upon the electronic exchange of signatures; provided, however that the parties shall use their commercially reasonable best efforts to close the transaction on June 13, 2014 and provided further that Buyer shall waive any right it may have under the applicable sections of the Bankruptcy Code or Rules that require the expiration of fourteen (14) days after the entry of such Order before consummating the transactions contemplated hereby. The "Effective Time" means 12:01 a.m. Eastern Time on the Closing Date; provided that the Closing Date shall not be later than the Outside Date.

2.02 <u>Deliveries at the Closing</u>. At the Closing:

- Seller shall deliver to Buyer (i) certified copies of the resolutions duly adopted by Seller's board of directors authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and each of the other agreements contemplated hereby, (ii) duly executed copies of (A) a bill of sale in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit B (the "Bill of Sale"), (B) an assignment and assumption agreement in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit C (the "Assignment and Assumption Agreement"), (C) a trademark assignment in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit D (the "Trademark Assignment"), (D) a copyright assignment in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit E (the "Copyright Assignment"), (E) a domain name assignment in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit F (the "Domain Name Assignment"), (F) an assignment and assumption of leases and related agreements with respect to each lease set forth on the Leased Real Property Schedule that is an Assumed Contract, in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit G (the "Lease Assignment"), and (G) a patent assignment in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit K (the "Patent Assignment"), (iii) a statement from Seller meeting the requirements of section 1.1445-2(b) of the Treasury Regulations, to the effect that Seller is not a "foreign person" within the meaning of section 1445 of the Code and the Treasury Regulations thereunder, (iv) a copy of the Approval Order, (v) such other documents as Buyer's counsel may reasonably request that are necessary to evidence or consummate the Transactions and (vi) the certificates or documents to be delivered pursuant to Sections 8.01(a) and 8.01(b); and
- (b) Buyer shall deliver to Seller (i) an amount equal to the Purchase Price (less the Deposit (plus interest thereon), which Buyer shall cause the Escrow Agent to deliver to Seller at Closing via wire transfer in immediately available, good funds), (ii) certified copies of the resolutions duly adopted by Buyer's members authorizing the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and each of the other agreements contemplated hereby, (iii) duly executed copies of the Assignment and Assumption Agreement, the Trademark Assignment, the Copyright Assignment, the Domain Name Assignment, the Lease Assignment and the Patent Assignment, (iv) such other documents as Seller's counsel may reasonably request that are

9

PHIL1 3667984v.3

necessary to evidence or consummate the Transactions and (v) the certificates or documents to be delivered pursuant to Sections 8.02(a) and 8.02(b).

- 2.03 Prorations. All expenses (other than expenses constituting Excluded Liabilities) (A) due and payable at times after the Effective Time for periods prior to the Effective Time or (B) paid prior to the Effective Time for periods following the Effective Time, including utility payments, payments due in respect of rents, real and personal property taxes and similar expenses shall be prorated between Seller and Buyer at Closing as of the Effective Time and adjusted through the Purchase Price pursuant to customary and standard procedures for such adjustments. Seller shall provide Buyer with a schedule of such expenses at least one (1) Business Day prior to Closing. Notwithstanding the foregoing and for the avoidance of doubt, it is the intent of the Parties that any annual or other adjustments in CAM or Taxes which occur after the Closing Date pursuant to the terms of the Assumed Contracts subject to the Lease Assignment (retroactively or otherwise) shall be the responsibility of Buyer.
- 2.04 <u>Termination of Agreement</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, this Agreement may be terminated, and the Transactions abandoned, only as provided in this <u>Section 2.04</u> upon notice by the terminating Party to the other Party and the Secured Party:
- (a) At any time prior to the Closing Date by the mutual written consent of Selier and Buyer;
- (b) By Buyer upon a material breach of any covenant or agreement of Seller set forth in this Agreement (including a breach of Section 5.05), or if any material representation or warranty of Seller shall have been or becomes untrue in any material respect, in each case such that the conditions set forth in Section 8.01(a) or Section 8.01(b), as the case may be, shall become impossible to fulfill on or before the earlier of the Outside Date or five (5) Business Days after delivery of written notice thereof by Buyer, unless such impossibility shall be due to the failure of Buyer to perform or comply with any of the covenants or agreements herein to be performed or complied with by it prior to the Closing;
- (c) By Seller upon a material breach of any covenant or agreement of Buyer set forth in this Agreement, or if any representation or warranty of Buyer shall have been or becomes untrue in any material respect, in each case such that the conditions set forth in Section 8.02(a) or Section 8.02(b), as the case may be, shall become impossible to fulfill on or before the carlier of the Outside Date or within five (5) Business Days after delivery of written notice thereof by Seller, unless such impossibility shall be due to the failure of Seller to perform or comply with any of the covenants or agreements herein to be performed or complied with by it prior to the Closing;
- (d) Automatically upon the Bankruptcy Court's entry of an order approving an Alternative Transaction; provided, that if in connection with such Alternative Transaction, the Buyer is the Back-Up Bidder, then Buyer shall not be permitted to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 2.04(d) until after the earlier of (A) the closing of such Alternative Transaction or (B) the Outside Date;

- (c) By Seller or Buyer if the Closing has not occurred on or before June 16, 2014 (as may be extended by written agreement of the Parties, the "Outside Date"); provided, however, that a Party may not terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 2.04(e) if such Party is in breach of its obligations hereunder in any material respect and such breach is the sole reason that the Closing has not occurred by such date;
- (f) By Buyer, if the Chapter 11 Case is dismissed or converted to a case under Chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code, an examiner with enlarged powers under section 1106(b) of the Bankruptcy Code or a trustee is appointed pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code, or the Bankruptcy Court enters an order pursuant to section 362 of the Bankruptcy Code lifting the automatic stay with respect to any material portion of the Acquired Assets; or
- (g) By Seller or Buyer if an Order is entered by a Governmental Authority of competent jurisdiction having valid enforcement authority permanently restraining, prohibiting or enjoining either Party from consummating the Transactions and such Order shall have become final and non-appealable or shall not have been vacated prior to the Outside Date.

2.05 Effect of Termination.

- (a) No termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 2.04 shall be effective until written notice thereof is given to the non-terminating Party specifying the provision hereof pursuant to which such termination is made. In the event that this Agreement is validly terminated as provided herein, this Agreement shall become wholly void and of no further force and effect without liability to Buyer or Seller, or any of their respective Representatives, and each shall be fully released and discharged from any Liability or obligation after the date of such termination and such termination shall be without liability to Buyer or Seller except as otherwise provided herein; provided, however, that (i) the obligations of the Parties under the Escrow Agreement and Sections 1.07(b), 2.05, 6.02 and ARTICLES IX and XI of this Agreement shall survive any such termination and shall be enforceable hereunder and (ii) the termination of this Agreement for any cause shall not relieve any Party hereto from any Liability which at the time of termination had already accrued to any other Party hereto or which thereafter may accrue in respect of any act or omission of such Party prior to such termination.
- (b) If the Agreement is terminated automatically, mutually by Buyer or Seller or by Buyer, as applicable, pursuant to paragraphs (a), (b), (d), (e), (f), or (g) of Section 2.04, then the Escrow Agent shall pay the Deposit (together with all interest earned thereon) to Buyer.
- (c) If the Agreement is terminated pursuant to paragraph (c) of <u>Section 2.04</u>, then the Escrow Agent shall pay the Deposit to Seller and Seller shall have all other rights and remedies as provided hereunder or applicable Law against Buyer in connection with such breach.
- 2.06 Remedies. (i) Each Party recognizes that if such Party breaches or refuses to perform any covenant set forth in this Agreement, monetary damages alone may not be adequate to compensate the non-breaching Party for its injuries, (ii) the non-breaching Party shall therefore be entitled, in addition to any other remedies that may be available, to seek specific performance of, or to enjoin the violation of, the terms of such covenants, (iii) if any Action is brought by the non-breaching Party to enforce such covenants, the Party in breach shall waive

the defense that there is an adequate remedy at Law, (iv) each Party agrees to waive any requirement for the security or posting of any bond in connection with any Action seeking specific performance of, or to enjoin the violation of, such covenants, and (v) each Party agrees that the only permitted objection that it may raise in response to any action for specific performance of such covenants is that it contests the existence of a breach or threatened breach of such covenants.

2.07 <u>Survival</u>. The representations and warranties of any Party made herein, in any other Transaction Document or in any other instrument delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall terminate at the Closing, or, subject to <u>Section 2.05(a)</u>, upon termination of this Agreement pursuant to <u>Section 2.04</u>. Except with respect to covenants or agreements that are to be performed on or prior to the Closing, all covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement shall survive the Closing in accordance with their respective terms; provided, that any covenant or agreement contained herein whose survival is not limited by its terms shall survive until fully performed in accordance with its terms.

ARTICLE III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER

Seller represents and warrants to Buyer as follows:

- 3.01 Organization and Corporate Power. Except as a result of the Chapter 11 Case, Seller is a corporation duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its formation, with full corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and each of the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party and to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder. The Foreign Qualification Schedule attached hereto lists all of the jurisdictions in which Seller is required to qualify to do business as a foreign corporation, except where the failure to be so qualified would not have a material adverse effect upon the Business.
- 3.02 <u>Authorization</u>. Subject to the entry and effectiveness of the Approval Order, the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by Seller, each of the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party and the consummation of the Transactions have been duly and validly authorized by all requisite corporate action, and no other corporate proceedings on its part are necessary to authorize the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement and each of the other agreements contemplated hereby to which it is a party. Assuming this Agreement is a valid and binding obligation of Buyer and subject to the entry and effectiveness of the Approval Order, this Agreement and each of the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party constitute, or will constitute, the valid and legally binding obligation of Seller, enforceable in accordance with its terms and conditions, subject to the effect of bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, fraudulent conveyance or other similar laws and to general principles of equity (whether considered in proceedings at law or in equity).
- 3.03 No Violation. Except as set forth on the <u>Authorization Schedule</u> attached hereto and subject to the entry and effectiveness of the Approval Order, the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by Seller and each of the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party (including the assignment of the Assumed Contracts and Permits to Buyer) and the

consummation of the Transactions do not conflict with or result in any material breach of any of the provisions of, or constitute a material default, acceleration or loss of rights under, result in a material violation of, result in the creation of any Lien upon any Acquired Asset, Acquired Contract or Permit of Seller or require any material authorization, consent, approval, exemption or other action by or notice to any court or other Governmental Authority or any third party, under the provisions of Seller's certificate of incorporation or bylaws or any material indenture, mortgage, lease, loan agreement, license or other Contract (including any Acquired Contract) or instrument to which Seller is bound, or any Law, statute, rule or regulation or order, judgment or decree to which Seller is subject (except to the extent that any of the foregoing is rendered inapplicable by Order of the Bankruptcy Court).

3.04 <u>Title to Properties</u>.

- (a) The real property demised by the leases described on the <u>Leased Real Property Schedule</u> attached hereto constitutes all of the real property leased by Seller and used in the Business. The Acquired Assets together with the Excluded Assets constitute all of the assets that are necessary and sufficient to conduct the Business substantially in the manner conducted as of the date hereof.
- (b) The leases described on the <u>Leased Real Property Schedule</u> are in full force and effect, and Seller holds a valid and existing leasehold interest under each of the leases for the term set forth on the <u>Leased Real Property Schedule</u>. Seller has delivered to Buyer complete and accurate copies of each of the leases described on the <u>Leased Real Property Schedule</u>, and none of the leases have been modified in any material respect, except to the extent that such modifications are disclosed by the copies delivered to Buyer. Seller is not in default or breach in any material respect under any of such leases nor, to the Seller's knowledge, is any other party in default or breach in any material respect under any of such leases.
 - (c) Seller does not own any real property.
- (d) Seller owns good and marketable title to all of the Acquired Assets, free and clear of all Liens, other than the Permitted Liens and Liens set forth on the attached <u>Liens Schedule</u>.
- 3.05 Tax Matters. Except as set forth on the Taxes Schedule attached hereto, Seller has filed (taking into account any valid extensions of time to file) all material Tax Returns which are required to be filed by it and has paid all material taxes shown as due and payable by Seller on all such Tax Returns. All material Taxes which Seller is obligated to withhold from amounts owing to any employee, creditor or third party have been fully paid or properly accrued. There are no ongoing actions, suits, claims, investigations or other legal proceedings with respect to material Taxes against Seller.

3.06 Contracts and Commitments.

(a) Except as set forth on the <u>Contracts Schedule</u> attached hereto, Seller is not a party to any (each a "<u>Material Contract</u>"): (i) collective bargaining Contract with any labor union affecting any Transferred Employee; (ii) Contract for the employment, severance or other

payments or benefits with respect to any Transferred Employee; (iii) agreement or indenture placing a Lien on any portion of the Acquired Assets; (iv) Contract under which it is lessee, licensor, licensee or lessor of, or holds or operates any personal property owned by any other party used in the operation of the Business, for which the annual payment exceeds \$25,000; (v) Contract or group of related Contracts with the same party related to the operation of the Business for the purchase or license of products or services, under which the undelivered balance of such products and services has an associated payment in excess of \$25,000; (vi) Contract or group of related Contracts with the same party related to the operation of the Business for the sale or license of products or services (excluding Intellectual Property which is covered by clause '(vii)' hereby) under which the payments for such products or services are in excess of \$25,000; (vii) license of any Intellectual Property material to the Conduct of the Business (excluding any commercially available off-the-shelf software for which annual payments are less than or equal to \$25,000) (collectively, the "Licensed Intellectual Property"); (viii) any Contract with any Material Supplier or Material Customer or (ix) Contract which prohibits Seller from freely engaging in the Business anywhere in the world or requiring it to exclusively purchase, sale, license or provide services to or from any Person.

- (b) (i) Seller has performed any obligations required to be performed by it to date and is not (with or without the lapse of time or the giving of notice, or both) in material breach or default under any Material Contract, and (ii) to Seller's knowledge, no other party to any of the Material Contracts is (with or without the lapse of time or the giving of notice, or both) in material breach or default thereunder, except only for those defaults that will be cured by Seller in accordance with the Approval Order.
- (c) Buyer either has been supplied with, or has been given access to, a true and correct copy of all Contracts which are referred to on the <u>Contracts Schedule</u>, together with all material amendments, waivers or other changes thereto (provided, however, that Seller shall not be required to reveal to Buyer prior to Closing the co-parties to any of the non-disclosure agreements that were entered into in connection with the sale process (provided that such non-disclosure agreement shall be in substantially the form provided to Buyer)).
- (d) Seller has fully funded, or prior to Closing, will fully fund, all premiums or other amounts owed in respect of the Assumed Plans for periods ending on or prior to Closing, provided, however, for the avoidance of doubt and for the purposes of this section 3.06(d) only, Assumed Plans does not include accrued paid time off for Seller employees, and the match for Seller's 401(k) for the then current pay period.

3.07 Intellectual Property.

(a) <u>Section 3.07(a)</u> of the <u>Intellectual Property Schedule</u> attached hereto contains a true, correct and complete list of all Seller Registered Intellectual Property that includes the jurisdictions in which such item of Seller Registered Intellectual Property has been registered or filed and the applicable registration or serial number. All Seller Registered Intellectual Property is valid and subsisting, and, to the actual knowledge of the individuals identified in <u>Section 10.02</u> below, enforceable.

- (b) Except for Licensed Intellectual Property, as set forth on Section 3.07(b) of the Intellectual Property Schedule attached hereto (which schedule also accurately identifies each applicable Contract pursuant to which such Intellectual Property is licensed to the Seller), the Seller Owned Intellectual Property constitutes all of the material Intellectual Property used in connection with or necessary for the operation and conduct of the Business as it is currently operated by Seller. Seller exclusively owns and possesses all right, title, and interest in and to the Seller Owned Intellectual Property, free and clear of any Liens, other than the Permitted Liens and Liens set forth on the attached Liens Schedule.
- (c) <u>Section 3.07(c)</u> of the <u>Intellectual Property Schedule</u> attached hereto accurately identifies each Contract pursuant to which any Person has been granted any license under, or otherwise has received or acquired any right (whether or not currently exercisable) or interest in, any material Seller Owned Intellectual Property. The Seller has not assigned or otherwise transferred ownership of, or agreed to assign or otherwise transfer ownership of, any material Seller Owned Intellectual Property to any Person.
- (d) Except as set forth on Schedule 3.07(d) of the Intellectual Property Schedule, the Seller Owned Intellectual Property was developed by employees, agents, consultants, contractors or other Persons who have executed appropriate, valid, enforceable and irrevocable instruments of assignment in favor of the Seller as assignee that have conveyed to the Seller ownership of all Intellectual Property rights in such Intellectual Property.
- (e) Except as set forth on Section 3.07(e) of the Intellectual Property Schedule, Seller has not received any written notices of infringement or misappropriation from any third party with respect to the Seller Owned Intellectual Property. To the Seller's Knowledge, neither the Seller nor any of its products or services has infringed (directly, contributorily, by inducement or otherwise), misappropriated or otherwise violated, nor is currently infringing (directly, contributorily, by inducement or otherwise), misappropriating or otherwise violating the Intellectual Property of any other Person and, except as set forth on Section 3.07(e) of the Intellectual Property Schedule, to Seller's knowledge, no third party has or is currently infringing upon, misappropriating or otherwise violating any Seller Owned Intellectual Property. No claim, legal proceeding or Action involving any Seller Owned Intellectual Property is pending against Seller or, to the Seller's Knowledge, has been threatened against Seller.
- (f) Other than in connection with the Chapter 11 Case or as set forth on Section 3.07(f) of the Intellectual Property Schedule, the Seller is not subject to any proceeding or Order (i) restricting in any manner the use, transfer or licensing by the Seller of any of the Seller Intellectual Property or (ii) that may affect the validity, use or enforceability of the Seller Intellectual Property or any product or service of the Seller related thereto.
- (g) Except as set forth on <u>Section 3.07(g)</u> of the <u>Intellectual Property Schedule</u>, to Seller's Knowledge, none of the Software owned by the Seller contains any bug, defect or error (including any bug, defect, or error relating to or resulting from the display, manipulation, processing, storage, transmission or use of date data) that materially and adversely affects the use, functionality or performance or any product or material system containing or used in conjunction with such Software as currently used by Seller.

- (h) To Seller's Knowledge, no Software owned by the Seller contains any "back door," "drop dead device," "time bomb," "Trojan horse," "virus," or "worm" (as such terms are commonly understood in the software industry) or any other code designed or intended to have, or that is capable of performing, any of the following functions: (i) disrupting, disabling, harming or otherwise impeding in any manner the operation of, or providing unauthorized access to, a computer system or network or other device on which such code is stored or installed; or (ii) damaging or destroying any data or file without the user's consent.
- (i) Except as set forth on Section 3.07(i) of the Intellectual Property Schedule, no Software owned by the Seller is subject to any "copyleft" or other obligation or condition (including any obligation or condition under any "open source" license such as the GNU Public License, Lesser GNU Public License or Mozilla Public License) that requires, as a condition to the use or distribution of such Software of the Seller on, the disclosure, licensing or distribution of any source code for any portion of such Software of the Seller, or could or does otherwise impose any limitation, restriction or condition on the right or ability of the Seller to use or distribute any Software of the Seller.
- (j) The Seller has taken reasonable steps to maintain the confidentiality of and otherwise protect its rights in the Seller Confidential Information and any trade secret or confidential information of third parties used by the Seller, and, except under confidentiality obligations, there has not been any disclosure by the Seller of any Seller Confidential Information or any such trade secret or confidential information of third parties. Except as set forth on Section 3.07(j) of the Intellectual Property Schedule, none of the Software source code owned by the Seller has been delivered, licensed, published or disclosed by the Seller, and no event has occurred, and no circumstance or condition exists, that (with or without notice or lapse of time or both) will, or could reasonably be expected to, result in the delivery, license or disclosure of such source code to any other Person.
- 3.08 <u>Litigation; Compliance; Permits.</u> Except as set forth on the <u>Litigation Schedule</u> attached hereto, there are no Actions pending or, to Seller's knowledge, overly threatened against Seller, at law or in equity, or before or by any federal, state, municipal or other governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, domestic or foreign. There are no outstanding Orders, judgments, injunctions or decrees of any court or Governmental Authority against Seller or, to Seller's knowledge, relating to any Action that apply, in whole or in part, to Seller. Set forth on the <u>Permits Schedule</u> is a complete and accurate list of all material Permits. Each Permit is valid and in full force and effect, and is not subject to any pending or threatened administrative or judicial Action to revoke, cancel, suspend or declare such Permit invalid in any respect.
- 3.09 <u>Brokerage</u>. There are no claims for brokerage commissions, finders' fees or similar compensation in connection with the Transactions based on any arrangement or agreement made by or on behalf of Seller (other than the fees and expenses of JMP Securities LLC, which shall be paid by Seller).
- 3.10 Governmental Consent, etc. Except as set forth on the Governmental Consents Schedule and subject to the entry and effectiveness of the Approval Order, no material Permit, consent, approval or authorization of, or declaration to or filing with, any Governmental

Authority is required in connection with any of the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement by Seller or the consummation by Seller of any other transaction contemplated hereby.

- 3.11 <u>Insurance</u>. The <u>Insurance Schedule</u> attached hereto lists each insurance policy maintained by Seller. All of such insurance policies are in full force and effect, and to Seller's knowledge, Seller is not in material default with respect to its obligations under any of such insurance policies. Also set forth on the <u>Insurance Schedule</u> is a list of all pending claims relating to the <u>Business submitted</u> by or on behalf of Seller under any insurance policies listed on the <u>Insurance Schedule</u>.
- 3.12 <u>Affiliated Transactions</u>. Except as set forth on the <u>Affiliated Transactions Schedule</u> attached hereto, no officer, director, shareholder or Affiliate of the Seller or any individual in such officer's, director's or shareholder's immediate family is a party to any material Contract or transaction with Seller as related to the Business or has any material interest in any material property used by the Business. Holding is the holder of all the issued and outstanding capital stock of Edgenet.
- 3.13 <u>Financial Statements</u>. The <u>Financial Statements Schedule</u> sets forth a list of the financial statements provided by Seller to Buyer with respect to the Business (collectively the "<u>Scller Reports</u>"). Except as set forth on the <u>Financial Statements Schedule</u>, each of the Seller Reports have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis, presents fairly, in all material respects, the financial position and results of operations and cash flows of Seller as of the respective dates or for the respective periods set forth therein and have been prepared on a consistent basis. Not later than two (2) Business Day's prior to Closing, Seller shall provide Buyer an updated balance sheet estimated as of the Closing, listing, among other things, the current, post-petition accounts payable and accounts receivable as of the date thereof.
- 3.14 <u>Customers and Suppliers</u>. The <u>Customers and Suppliers Schedule</u> sets forth a list of the names of the ten largest customers (the "<u>Material Customers</u>") and ten largest suppliers ("<u>Material Suppliers</u>") of the Business (as measured by billings and expenditures, respectively) for the cumulative 12 month period ended December 31, 2013 and the 2 month period ended February 28, 2014. Except as set forth on the <u>Customers and Suppliers Schedule</u>, none of the Material Customers or Material Suppliers during the 12 month period ended on the date hereof has cancelled, terminated, materially reduced or indicated its intention to cancel, terminate or materially reduce the amount of business transacted with Seller.
- 3.15 Absence of Developments. Except as set forth on Developments Schedule or in connection with the Chapter 11 Case, since December 31, 2013, Seller has not: (i) sold, assigned, transferred, leased, licensed or otherwise encumbered any of its material assets, except in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, or canceled any debts or claims; (ii) made or granted any material bonus or any material wage or salary increase to any employee or group of employees (except in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice or Orders approved in the Chapter 11 Case), or made or granted any material increase in any Plan or arrangement, or amended or terminated any existing Plan or arrangement or adopted any new Plan or arrangement or entered into, amended or terminated any collective bargaining agreement

or other employment Contract; (iii) suffered any extraordinary losses or waived any rights of value (whether or not in the ordinary course of business or consistent with past practice) in excess of \$50,000 in the aggregate; (iv) made capital expenditures or commitments therefor that amount in the aggregate to more than \$50,000; (v) except as to unpaid, pre-petition claims, delayed or postponed the payment of any accounts payable or commissions or any other liability or obligation, or agreed or negotiated with any party to extend the payment date of any accounts payable or commissions or any other material liability or obligation or accelerated the collection of (or discounted) any accounts or notes receivable outside the ordinary course of business; (vi) taken any action or failed to take any action that has, had or would reasonably be expected to have the effect of materially accelerating to pre-Closing period sales to customers or other revenues that would otherwise be expected to take place or be incurred after the Closing; or (vii) agreed, whether orally or in writing, to do any of the foregoing.

- 3.16 No Other Representations or Warranties; Schedules. Except for the representations and warranties contained in this Article III (as modified by the Schedules hereto), neither Seller nor any other Person makes any express or implied representation or warranty with respect to Seller, the Business, the Acquired Assets, the Assumed Liabilities or the Transactions, and Seller disclaims any other representations or warranties, whether made by Seller, any Affiliate of Seller or any of their respective Representatives. Except for the representations and warranties contained in this Article III (as modified by the Schedules hereto), Seller expressly disclaims and negates any representation or warranty, expressed or implied, at common law, by statute, or otherwise, relating to the condition of the Acquired Assets (including any implied or express warranty of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose). Seller makes no representations or warranties to Buyer regarding the probable success or profitability of the Business and Buyer expressly assumes such risk.
- 3.17 <u>Conduct of Business</u>. Since April 11, 2014, Seller has not undertaken any action or allowed any circumstances or events to occur that, if taken after the date of this Agreement, would constitute a breach of <u>Section 6.05</u>.

ARTICLE IV REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER

Buyer represents and warrants to Seller that:

- 4.01 <u>Organization and Corporate Power</u>. Buyer is a Tennessee limited liability company duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization, with full corporate power and authority to enter into this Agreement and each of the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party and to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder.
- 4.02 <u>Authorization</u>. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by Buyer and each of the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party and the consummation of the Transactions have been duly and validly authorized by all requisite corporate action, and no other corporate proceedings on its part are necessary to authorize the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement and each of the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party. Assuming that this Agreement is a valid and binding obligation of Seller, this Agreement

and each of the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party constitutes, or will constitute, a valid and binding obligation of Buyer, enforceable in accordance with its terms, subject to the effect of bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, fraudulent conveyance or other similar laws and to general principles of equity (whether considered in proceedings at law or in equity).

- 4.03 No Violation. Buyer is not subject to or obligated under its certificate of incorporation, any applicable Law, or rule or regulation of any Governmental Authority, or any material agreement or instrument, or any license, franchise or permit, or subject to any order, writ, injunction or decree, which would be breached or violated by Buyer's execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement.
- 4.04 Governmental Authorities: Consents. Subject to the entry and effectiveness of the Approval Order, Buyer is not required to submit any notice, report or other filing with any Governmental Authority in connection with the execution or delivery by it of this Agreement or the consummation of the Transactions, including, without limitation, under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder. No consent, approval or authorization of any Governmental Authority or any other party or Person is required to be obtained by Buyer in connection with its execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement or the Transactions.
- 4.05 <u>Litigation</u>. There are no Actions pending or, to the Buyer's knowledge, overtly threatened against or affecting Buyer at law or in equity, or before or by any federal, state, municipal or other governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, domestic or foreign, which would adversely affect Buyer's performance under this Agreement or the consummation of the Transactions.
- 4.06 <u>Brokerage</u>. There are no claims for brokerage commissions, finders' fees or similar compensation in connection with the Transactions based on any arrangement or agreement made by or on behalf of Buyer.
- 4.07 <u>Solvency</u>. Immediately after giving effect to the Transactions, Buyer shall have adequate capital to carry on its business (including the Business). No transfer of property is being made and no obligation is being incurred in connection with the Transactions with the intent to hinder, delay or defrand either present or future creditors of the Business.
- 4.08 Adequate Assorance. Buyer is capable of and shall be responsible for satisfying the conditions contained in sections 365(b)(1)(C) and 365(f)(2)(B) of the Bankruptcy Code with respect to the Assumed Contracts and is capable of and shall be responsible for producing or providing any and all information required by the Bankruptcy Code and the Bankruptcy Court in connection therewith.
- 4.09 <u>Financial Capability</u>. Buyer will have at the Closing (a) sufficient funds available to pay the Purchase Price and any expenses incurred by Buyer in connection with the Transactions, and (b) the resources and capabilities (financial or otherwise) to perform its obligations hereunder.

4.10 OFAC. Buyer is not acting, directly or indirectly for, or on behalf of, any person, group, entity or nation named by any federal executive order (including the September 24, 2001, Executive Order Blocking Property and Prohibiting Transactions With Persons Who Commit, Threaten to Commit, or Support Terrorism (the "Executive Order")) or the United States Treasury Department as a terrorist, "Specially Designated National and Blocked Person," or other banned or blocked person, entity, or nation pursuant to any law that is enforced or administered by the Office of Foreign Assets Control ("OFAC"), and is not engaging in this transaction, directly or indirectly, on behalf of, or instigating or facilitating this transaction, directly or indirectly, on behalf of, any such person, group, entity or nation. Buyer is in compliance with all Laws, statutes, rules and regulations of any federal, state or local governmental authority in the United States of America applicable to Buyer and all beneficial owners of Buyer with respect to or arising out of the requirements of the Executive Order and other similar requirements contained in the rules and regulations of OFAC and in enabling legislation or other federal executive orders in respect thereof.

ARTICLE V BANKRUPTCY COURT MATTERS

- 5.01 [Intentionally deleted].
- 5.02 [Intentionally deleted].
- 5.03 [Intentionally deleted.]
- 5.04 <u>Efforts of Seller</u>. Subject to the first sentence of <u>Section 7.08</u> below, Seller shall not take any action, directly or indirectly, that is intended to (or is reasonably likely to), or fail to take any action the intent (or the reasonably likely result) of which failure to act is to, result in the reversal, voiding, modification or staying of the Procedures Order or this Agreement. Seller shall not take any action, directly or indirectly, that is intended to (or is reasonably likely to), or fail to take any action the intent (or the reasonably likely result) of which failure to act is to, result in the reversal, voiding, modification or staying of the Approval Order or this Agreement.
- 5.05 <u>Timing</u>. Seller shall use commercially reasonable efforts to: (a) ensure that the Auction (to the extent not cancelled because there were no competing bids for the Auction) shall be completed no later than June 9, 2014; (b) obtain entry of the Approval Order by no later than June 12, 2014; and (c) consummate the Closing on or before the Closing Date.
- 5.06 Review of Pleadings. Seller shall deliver or cause to be delivered to Buyer for review and comment, as soon as reasonably practicable, but in no event less than two (2) Business Days, prior to filing, drafts of all substantive documents to be filed on behalf of Seller with the Bankruptcy Court, including all motions, applications, petitions, schedules and supporting papers prepared by Seller (including forms of Orders and notices to interested parties) that relate to the Transactions, which must be reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to Buyer; provided, however, that if Seller is seeking emergency relief, it must deliver or cause to be delivered to Buyer such motions, applications, petitions, schedules, and supporting papers as soon as reasonably practicable under the circumstances.

5.07 Avoidance Actions. Seller covenants and agrees that it will not commence or prosecute any Avoidance Actions against any current customer or supplier of the Business as of the Closing Date without the prior consent of Buyer prior to or after the Closing; provided, however, that the prior consent of Buyer shall not be required with respect to the Avoidance Actions described on Schedule 5.07 attached hereto.

ARTICLE VI PRE-CLOSING COVENANTS

- 6.01 Access to Information. Seller agrees that prior to the Closing Date, Buyer shall be entitled, through its Representatives, to (a) make such investigation of the properties, businesses and operations of the Business, (b) make such examination of the books and records of the Business, the Acquired Assets and the Assumed Liabilities as Buyer reasonably requests and to make extracts and copies of such books and records, and (c) reasonable access to Seller's employees, customers and vendors. Any such investigation and examination shall be conducted during regular business hours upon reasonable advance notice and under reasonable circumstances and Seller shall reasonably cooperate therein. Buyer and its Representatives shall cooperate with Seller and its Representatives and shall use their reasonable efforts to minimize any disruption to the Business in connection with such investigation and examination. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, no such investigation or examination shall be permitted to the extent that it would require Seller to disclose information subject to attorney-client privilege or conflict with any confidentiality obligations to which Seller is bound.
- 6.02 <u>Confidential Information</u>. Buyer acknowledges that Information (as defined in the Confidentiality Agreement) has been, and in the future will be, provided to it in connection with this Agreement, including under <u>Section 6.01</u>, and is subject to the terms of that certain letter agreement dated as of September 28, 2013, by and between Buyer and Seller (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "<u>Confidentiality Agreement</u>"), the terms of which are incorporated herein by reference. Buyer acknowledges and understands that this Agreement (with the Schedules redacted) shall be an exhibit to the Approval Order, may be otherwise made available by Seller to prospective bidders, and such disclosure shall not be deemed to violate any confidentiality obligations owing to Buyer, whether pursuant to this Agreement, the Confidentiality Agreement or otherwise. The provisions of this <u>Section 6.02</u> and the Confidentiality Agreement shall survive the Closing. The Parties acknowledge and agree that any disclosures made to the Secured Party by either Party with respect to the Business, the Transactions or the Transaction Documents shall not be in violation of this <u>Section 6.02</u>.
- 6.03 Employees. Set forth on the Employee Schedule attached hereto is a list of all of the employees of Seller (which Employee Schedule shall be updated by Seller immediately prior to Closing). The Seller employees listed on the Employee Schedule are referred to herein as the "Seller Employees". Buyer may offer employment to any or all of the Seller Employees. Seller Employees who accept employment offers from Buyer and commence work with Buyer pursuant to such offers shall be referred to herein as "Transferred Employees". All Transferred Employees will be employed by Buyer on an "at-will" basis. Further, within three (3) Business Days after delivery of written demand therefor delivered by Seller to Buyer at any time within

sixty (60) days after Closing, Buyer will reimburse Seller in cash up to \$150,000 in the aggregate for any severance payments that Seller is required to make to the Seller Employees that are not hired by Buyer.

- 6.04 <u>Supplements to Schedules</u>. Seller shall give prompt notice to Buyer of (a) the occurrence or nonoccurrence of any event the occurrence or nonoccurrence of which would be likely to cause a material breach of any representation or warranty made by Seller contained in this Agreement, and (b) any failure of Seller to comply in any material respect with or satisfy any covenant, condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by them hereunder.
- Conduct of Business. Except (a) as required by applicable Law; (b) as otherwise expressly contemplated by this Agreement (including, without limitation, as set forth on the Conduct of Business Schedule (Schedule 6.05) attached hereto), or the Cash Collateral Order; or (c) with the prior written consent of Buyer, during the period from the date of this Agreement to the Closing, Seller shall (i) continue to conduct the Business in the ordinary course of business in all material respects (subject to the restrictions imposed upon Seller as a Debtor in the Chapter 11 Case, including, without limitation, restrictions pursuant to the Cash Collateral Order); (ii) use its commercially reasonable efforts to preserve the present business operations, organization and goodwill of the Business in all material respects; (iii) not merge or consolidate with any other Person or restructure, reorganize or completely or partially liquidate; (iv) not sell, lease, license, transfer, exchange or swap, divest, cancel, abandon, mortgage or otherwise encumber or subject to any Lien (other than Permitted Liens) or otherwise dispose of any material assets; (v) not enter into, materially amend, materially modify or terminate any Material Contract; (vi) not make any material change in the compensation of, or benefits to, its employees, other than changes made in accordance with normal compensation practices and consistent with past compensation practices; (vii) not authorize or commit to make any capital expenditures, including eapitalized labor or salary, in excess of \$50,000 in the aggregate, unless paid for by Seller in full prior to Closing; (viii) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, not waive any rights of material value or suffer any material extraordinary losses or material adverse changes in collection loss experience, or settle any material litigation with respect to the Business; (ix) not take or omit to take any action that has or would reasonably be expected to have the effect of materially accelerating sales to customers or revenues to pre-Closing periods that would otherwise be expected to take place or be incurred in post-Closing periods; (x) not delay or postpone the payment of any accounts payable; (xi) not accelerate the collection of or discount any accounts receivable outside the ordinary course of business; and (xii) not enter into any Contract with respect to any of the foregoing.

ARTICLE VII OTHER COVENANTS

7.01 Participation and Service Credit. For at least twelve (12) months following the Closing, Buyer shall offer each Transferred Employee with compensation and benefits (excluding any severance benefits) that are, in the aggregate, substantially comparable to the compensation and benefits provided to such Transferred Employee by Seller or any of its Affiliates immediately prior to the Closing. Effective as of the Closing, Buyer shall give each Transferred Employee service credit for purposes of eligibility, vesting and determination of

level of benefits under each Plan of Buyer ("Applicable Buyer Plan") to the extent such service was recognized under a corresponding Plan of Seller. Any Applicable Buyer Plan providing health benefits shall provide that each Transferred Employee shall be immediately eligible to participate in and receive coverage under such Applicable Buyer Plan as of the Closing, and Buyer shall waive any restrictions on coverage for pre-existing conditions or requirements for evidence of insurability under any Applicable Buyer Plan that is a Welfare Benefit Plan for Transferred Employees to the extent such restrictions have been or would have been satisfied under Seller's Welfare Benefit Plans.

Preservation of Records; Cooperation. Seller and Buyer shall preserve and keep in their possession all records held by them on and after the date hereof relating to the Acquired Assets for a period of three (3) years or such longer period as may be required by applicable Law (provided, however, that in no event shall Seller be required to preserve such records after the Chapter 11 Case is closed or dismissed) and shall make such records and personnel available to the other Party as may reasonably be required by such Party, including in connection with any insurance claims or Actions involving the Acquired Assets, or any governmental investigations of Seller or Buyer or any of their respective Affiliates related to the Acquired Assets, or in order to enable Seller or Buyer or any of their respective Affiliates to comply with their respective obligations hereunder and each other agreement, document or instrument contemplated hereby or thereby or otherwise, or to allow Seller to transition and conduct accounting and tax wind down activities and prosecute or defend any Actions by making Buyer's computer systems and accounting department personnel reasonably available to Seller without cost (it being acknowledged that Buyer shall maintain the Microsoft Dynamics SL (a/k/a Solomon) System for at least two (2) years after Closing); provided, further, that in no event shall either Party be obligated to provide any information the disclosure of which would jeopardize any privilege available to such Party or any of its Affiliates relating to such information or that would cause such Party or any of its Affiliates to breach a confidentiality obligation to which it is bound, Buyer further acknowledges that Seller's sole cost and expense, and to retain copies of such records.

7.03 Certain Taxes.

- (a) Seller and Buyer shall split and equally pay on or prior to their due date all documentary, sales, use, stamp, registration, excise, value added, business, goods and services, transfer, recording, conveyancing and other such Taxes and fees (collectively, "Transfer Taxes"), including any penalties, interests and additions to Tax with respect thereto, incurred in connection with this Agreement, and Seller shall, at its own expense, file all necessary Tax Returns and other documentation with respect to all such Transfer Taxes, and if required by applicable Law, Buyer shall, and shall cause its Affiliates to, join in the execution of any such Tax Returns and other documentation.
- (b) Buyer and Seller shall (and shall cause their respective Affiliates to) cooperate fully, as and to the extent reasonably requested by the other Party, in connection with the filing or preparation of any Tax Returns and any audit, litigation or other proceeding with respect to Taxes at the cost and expense of the requesting Party. Such cooperation shall include the retention and (upon the other Party's request) the providing of records and information which

are reasonably relevant to any such Tax Return audit, litigation or other proceeding and making employees available on a mutually convenient basis to provide additional information and explanation of any material provided hereunder. Buyer shall retain all books and records with respect to Tax matters pertinent to the Acquired Assets and Assumed Liabilities relating to any tax periods for the required statutory period and shall abide by all record retention agreements entered into with any taxing authority, and shall give Seller reasonable written notice prior to transferring, destroying or discarding any such books and records prior to the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations for that tax period, and, if Seller so requests, Buyer shall allow Seller to take possession of such books and records.

- (c) Taxes (other than the Transfer Taxes) imposed upon or assessed directly against the Acquired Assets for a Tax period in which the Closing occurs (the "<u>Proration Period</u>") will be apportioned and prorated between Seller and Buyer as of the Closing Date with Buyer bearing the expense of Buyer's proportionate share of such Taxes which shall be equal to the product obtained by multiplying (i) a fraction, the numerator being the amount of the Taxes and the denominator being the total number of days in the Proration Period, times (ii) the number of days in the Proration Period following the Closing Date, and Seller shall bear the remaining portion of such Taxes.
- (d) Pursuant to Rev. Proc. 2004-53, Buyer and Scller agree to follow the "Standard Procedure" for purposes of satisfying the federal wage and employment tax reporting and filing requirements with respect to wages and other compensation paid to the Transferred Employees for the calendar year which includes the Closing Date. However, Buyer shall be responsible for printing and furnishing a Form W-2 to each Transferred Employee disclosing all wages and other compensation paid for such calendar year, and taxes withheld therefrom for both Buyer and Seller, and Seller shall be relieved of the responsibility to do so.
- 7.04 Further Assurances. From time to time prior to, on and following the Closing, as and when requested by any Party hereto and at such Party's expense, any other Party shall execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, all such documents and instruments and shall take, or cause to be taken, all such further or other actions as such other Party may reasonably deem necessary or desirable to evidence and effectuate the Transactions (including the giving or obtaining of any notices or consents). If Buyer is entitled to receive under this Agreement any payments, assets or any accounts receivable and such payments, assets or accounts receivable are paid to, or held by, Seller, then Seller shall promptly, and in any event within five (5) Business Days, remit such amount or asset to Buyer. If Seller is entitled to receive under this Agreement any payments, assets or any accounts receivable and such payments, assets or accounts receivable are paid to, or held by, Buyer, then Buyer shall promptly, and in any event within five (5) Business Days, remit such amount or asset to Seller.
- 7.05 Name Change. Promptly after the Closing and in any event within thirty (30) days after the Closing Date, Seller shall file (and shall cause its Affiliates to file) with the Secretary of State for the State of Delaware (and any other jurisdictions where it is qualified) an amendment to its certificate of incorporation changing its company name to one dissimilar to, and not including, "Edgenet," and promptly thereafter deliver to Buyer evidence, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Buyer, of such change to its company name. From and after

the Closing Date, Seller shall cease all use of all Intellectual Property included in the Acquired Assets, including, without limitation, the trademarks included in the Acquired Assets or any confusingly similar variation thereof.

- 7.06 Seller Confidentiality. After the Closing, Seller agrees not to disclose or use at any time (and such Person shall cause its Affiliates not to use or disclose at any time) any Seller Confidential Information. After the Closing, Seller further agrees to take all appropriate steps (and to cause its Affiliates to take all appropriate steps) to safeguard such Seller Confidential Information and to protect it against disclosure, misuse, espionage, loss and theft. In the event Seller or any of its Affiliates is required by Law or legal process to disclose any Seller Confidential Information after the Closing, Seller shall promptly notify Buyer in writing, which notification shall include the nature of the legal requirement and the extent of the required disclosure, and such Seller shall cooperate with Buyer to preserve the confidentiality of such information consistent with applicable Law.
- Non-Assignment of Contracts. Anything contained herein to the contrary notwithstanding, this Agreement shall not constitute an agreement to assign any Assumed Contract if, after giving effect to the provisions of section 363 and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, an attempted assignment thereof, without obtaining a consent, would constitute a breach thereof or in any way negatively affect the rights of Buyer, as the assignee of such Assumed Contract. If, after giving effect to the provisions of sections 363 and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, such consent is required but not obtained, prior to the closing or conversion of the Chapter 11 Case, Seller shall cooperate with Buyer, at Buyer's sole expense, in any reasonable arrangement. including Buyer's provision of credit support, designed to provide for Buyer the benefits and obligations of or under any such Assumed Contract, including enforcement for the benefit of Buyer of any and all rights of Seller against a third party thereto arising out of the breach or cancellation thereof by such third party (provided that Buyer shall fully indemnify and hold Seller harmless with respect to any and all claims, costs and expenses relating to or arising from such Contract from and after the Closing Date). Any assignment to Buyer of any Assumed Contract that shall, after giving effect to the provisions of sections 363 and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, require the consent of any third party for such assignment as aforesaid shall be made subject to such consent being obtained. Any Contract that would be an Assumed Contract but is not assigned in accordance with the terms of this Section 7.07 shall not be considered an "Assumed Contract" for purposes hereof unless and until such Contract is assigned to Buyer after the Closing Date upon receipt of the requisite consents to assignment and Bankruptcy Court approval, if required,

ARTICLE VIII CONDITIONS TO CLOSING

- 8.01 <u>Conditions Precedent to Obligations of Buyer</u>. The obligation of Buyer to consummate the Transactions is subject to the fulfillment, on or prior to the Closing Date, of each of the following conditions (any or all of which may be waived by Buyer, in its reasonable discretion, in whole or in part to the extent permitted by applicable Law):
- (a) the representations and warranties of Seller set forth in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all material respects at and as of the Closing, except to the extent such

25

PHIL1 3667984v.3

representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date (in which case such representations and warranties shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of such earlier date), (in each case except for such representations and warranties that are qualified by "material" or "Material Adverse Effect", which such representations and warranties shall be true and correct in all respects giving effect to such qualifications) and Buyer shall have received a certificate signed by an authorized officer of Seller, dated the Closing Date, to the forgoing effect;

- (b) Seller shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all obligations and agreements required in this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it prior to the Closing Date, and Buyer shall have received a certificate signed by an authorized officer of Seller, dated the Closing Date, to the forgoing effect;
- (c) Since the date of this Agreement, no fact, event or circumstance shall have occurred or arisen that, individually or in combination with any other fact, event or circumstance, has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (d) Seller shall have received or obtained and delivered to Buyer all consents set forth on Schedule 8.01(d) and such consents shall be in full force and effect;

(e) [Reserved]; and

- (f) Seller shall have delivered, or caused to be delivered, to Buyer all of the items set forth in Section 2.02(a).
- 8.02 <u>Conditions Precedent to Obligations of Seller</u>. The obligation of Seller to consummate the Transactions is subject to the fulfillment, prior to or on the Closing Date, of each of the following conditions (any or all of which may be waived by Seller, in its reasonable discretion, in whole or in part to the extent permitted by applicable Law):
- (a) the representations and warranties of Buyer set forth in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all material respects at and as of the Closing, except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date (in which case such representations and warranties shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of such earlier date), (in each case except for such representations and warranties that are qualified by "material" or "Material Adverse Effect", which such representations and warranties shall be true and correct in all respects giving effect to such qualifications) and Seller shall have received a certificate signed by an authorized officer of Buyer, dated the Closing Date, to the foregoing effect;
- (b) Buyer shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all obligations and agreements required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by Buyer on or prior to the Closing Date, and Seller shall have received a certificate signed by an authorized officer of Buyer, dated the Closing Date, to the foregoing effect; and
- (c) Buyer shall have delivered, or caused to be delivered, to Seller all of the items set forth in Section 2.02(b).

26

PHIL1 3667984v.3

- 8.03 <u>Conditions Precedent to Obligations of Buyer and Seller.</u> The respective obligations of Buyer and Seller to consummate the Transactions are subject to the fulfillment, on or prior to the Closing Date, of each of the following conditions (any or all of which may be waived by Buyer and Seller in whole or in part to the extent permitted by applicable Law):
- (a) there shall not be in effect any Law or Order by a Governmental Authority of competent jurisdiction restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the consummation of the Transactions;
- (b) the Procedures Order shall have been entered by the Bankruptcy Court, shall not have been and at the time stayed, vacated, revoked, or withdrawn as of the Closing Date (it being acknowledged and agreed that the Buyer shall waive any right it may have under the applicable sections of the Bankruptcy Code or Rules that require the expiration of fourteen (14) days after the entry of such Order before consummating the transactions contemplated hereby); and
- (c) the Approval Order shall have been entered by the Bankruptcy Court, shall not have been stayed, vacated, revoked, or withdrawn as of the Closing Date (it being acknowledged and agreed that the Buyer shall waive any right it may have under the applicable sections of the Bankruptcy Code or Rules that require the expiration of fourteen (14) days after the entry of such Order before consummating the transactions contemplated hereby).
- 8.04 <u>Frustration of Closing Conditions</u>. Neither Seller nor Buyer may rely on the failure of any condition set forth in <u>Section 8.01</u>, <u>Section 8.02</u> or <u>Section 8.03</u>, as the case may be, if such failure was caused by such Party's failure to comply with any provision of this Agreement.

ARTICLE IX LIMITATIONS

9.01 Buyer's Review.

No Reliance. (a) Buyer has had the opportunity to ask questions in connection with its decision to enter into this Agreement and to consummate the Transactions. In connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Transactions, Buyer has not relied upon, and Buyer expressly waives and releases Seller from any Liability for any claims relating to or arising from, any representation, warranty, statement, advice, document, projection, or other information of any type provided by Seller or its Affiliates or any of their respective Representatives, except for those representations and warranties expressly set forth in Article III. In deciding to enter into this Agreement, and to consummate the Transactions, Buyer has relied solely upon its own knowledge, investigation, judgment and analysis (and that of its Representatives) and not on any disclosure or representation made by, or any duty to disclose on the part of, Seller or its Affiliates or any of their respective Representatives, other than the express representations and warranties of Seller set forth in Article III. Buyer acknowledges and agrees that it has not relied upon, and Buyer expressly waives and releases Secured Party from any Liability for any claims relating to or arising from, any representation, warranty, statement, advice, document, projection, or other information of

any type provided by Secured Party or its Affiliates (excluding Seller to the extent deemed an Affiliate of Secured Party).

- (b) <u>Limited Duties</u>. Any and all duties and obligations which any Party may have to any other Party with respect to or in connection with the Acquired Assets, this Agreement or the Transactions are limited to those specifically set forth in this Agreement. Neither the duties nor obligations of any Party, nor the rights of any Party, shall be expanded beyond the terms of this Agreement on the basis of any legal or equitable principle or on any other basis whatsoever.
- 9.02 No Consequential or Punitive Damages. NO PARTY (OR ITS AFFILIATES OR REPRESENTATIVES) SHALL, UNDER ANY CIRCUMSTANCE, BE LIABLE TO THE OTHER PARTY (OR ITS AFFILIATES OR REPRESENTATIVES) FOR ANY CONSEQUENTIAL, EXEMPLARY, SPECIAL, INCIDENTAL OR PUNITIVE DAMAGES CLAIMED BY SUCH OTHER PARTY UNDER THE TERMS OF OR DUE TO ANY BREACH OF THIS AGREEMENT, INCLUDING LOSS OF REVENUE OR INCOME, DAMAGES BASED ON ANY MULTIPLIER OF PROFITS OR OTHER VALUATION METRIC, COST OF CAPITAL, DIMINUTION OF VALUE OR LOSS OF BUSINESS REPUTATION OR OPPORTUNITY.

ARTICLE X DEFINITIONS

10.01 <u>Definitions</u>. The following terms have the meaning set forth below:

"Action" means any action, suit, arbitration, claim, inquiry, proceeding or investigation by or before any Governmental Authority of any nature, civil, criminal, regulatory or otherwise, in law or in equity.

"Acquired Assets" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.01.

"Affiliate" has the meaning set forth in Rule 12b-2 of the regulations promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.

"Alternative Transaction" means (i) the acquisition of any shares of capital stock or any other voting securities of Seller or any interests therein, (ii) the acquisition of all or more than an immaterial portion of the assets and properties of Seller or any interests therein in one or a series of transactions, (iii) the merger, consolidation or combination of any Person with Seller, (iv) the reorganization or liquidation of Seller through a chapter 11 plan, or (v) any of the foregoing transactions effected through a credit bid of or regarding any creditor's Claims against Seller, whether pursuant to section 363(k) of the Bankruptcy Code or otherwise, in each case other than Buyer.

"Applicable Buyer Plan" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.01.

"Approval Order" means an order of the Bankruptcy Court substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit H (with such non-material revisions thereto as may be required by the Bankruptcy Court), and which has not been modified in any respect for terms without the prior consent of Buyer that (a) affect in any respect the economics of the Transaction or the dates or deadlines set forth in the order or the Agreement (other than dates or deadlines modified to accommodate the Bankruptcy Court's schedule) or (b) is materially adverse to Buyer in any other respect.

- "Assignment and Assumption Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.02(a).
- "Assumed Contract" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.01(e).
- "Assumed Liabilities" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.03.
- "Auction" has the meaning specified in the Procedures Order.
- "Back-Up Bidder" has the meaning given to such term in the Procedures Order.
- "Bankruptcy Code" has the meaning set forth in the recitals.
- "Bankruptcy Court" has the meaning set forth in the recitals.
- "Bid Deadline" has the meaning given to such term in the Procedures Order.
- "Bill of Sale" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.02(a).
- "Business" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.
- "Business Day" means any day that is not a Saturday, a Sunday or other day on which banks are required or authorized by Law to be closed in the State of Delaware.

"Business Records" means all books, files and records to the extent they apply to the Acquired Assets, including customer lists, historical customer files, reports, plans, data, accounting and tax records, test results, product specifications, drawings, diagrams, training manuals, engineering data and safety and documents, maintenance schedules, operating and production records, inventory records, business plans, and marketing and all other studies, documents and records.

"Buyer" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.

"Cash Collateral Order" means that certain final Order (a) Authorizing Postpetition Use of Cash collateral, (B) Granting Adequate Protection to the Adequate Protection Parties, (C) Scheduling a Final Hearing Pursuant to Bankruptcy Rule 4001(b), and (D) Granting Related Relief entered by the Bankruptcy Court in the Chapter 11 Case on or about February 19, 2014 at docket number.

"Chapter 11 Case" has the meaning set forth in the recitals.

"Claiming Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 11.17.

"Claims" means any and all claims as defined in section 101(5) of the Bankruptcy Code.

"Closing" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.01.

"Closing Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.01.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Confidentiality Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.02.

"Contract" means any contract, purchase order, indenture, note, bond, loan, instrument, certificate, deed, bill of sale, license, lease, commitment, understanding (written or oral) or other agreement.

"Copyright Assignment" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.02(a).

"Cure Costs" means all monetary liabilities, including pre-petition monetary liabilities, of Seller that must be paid or otherwise cured or given adequate assurance that they will be promptly cured in order to satisfy Seller's monetary defaults under the Assumed Contracts at the time of the assumption thereof and assignment to Buyer in accordance with this Agreement as such amounts are determined by the Bankruptcy Court to satisfy section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code.

"Defending Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 11.17.

"Deposit" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.07(a).

"Domain Name Assignment" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.02(a).

"Escrow Agent" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.07(a).

"Escrow Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.07(a).

"Excluded Assets" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.02.

"Excluded Contracts" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.04(b).

"Excluded Liabilities" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.05.

"Governmental Authority" means any entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to the United States or to a foreign, federal, state or local government, any governmental authority, agency, department, board, commission or instrumentality or any political subdivision thereof, and any tribunal or court or arbitrator(s) of competent jurisdiction, and shall include the Bankruptcy Court.

"Indebtedness" means all indebtedness for borrowed money (i) owed by the Seller under a credit facility or (ii) evidenced by any note, bond, debenture or other debt security issued by Seller and also shall include (a) any obligation incurred for all or any part of the purchase price of property or other assets or for the cost of property or other assets constructed or of improvements thereto, other than accounts payable included in current liabilities and incurred in respect of property purchased in the ordinary course of business, (b) the face amount of all letters of credit issued for the account of Seller, (c) obligations (whether or not such Seller has assumed or become liable for the payment of such obligation) secured by Liens, (d) capitalized lease obligations, (e) overdue trade payable, (f) all guarantees and similar obligations of Seller, (g) all accrued interest, fees and charges in respect of any Indebtedness, and (h) all prepayment premiums and penalties, and any other fees, expenses, indemnities and other amounts payable as a result of the prepayment or discharge of any Indebtedness.

"Intellectual Property" means any or all of the following and all rights, arising out of or associated therewith: (i) all patents and applications therefor and all reissues, divisions, renewals, extensions, provisionals, continuations and continuations-in-part thereof; (ii) all inventions (whether patentable or not), invention disclosures, improvements, proprietary information, know-how, technology, algorithms, apparatus, databases and data collections, diagrams, formulae, methods, network configurations and architectures, processes, protocols, schematics, specifications, technical data and customer lists, and all documentation relating to any of the foregoing; (iii) all copyrights, copyright registrations and applications therefor, and all other rights corresponding thereto; (iv) all industrial designs and any registrations and applications therefor; (v) all internet uniform resource locators, domain names, trade names, logos, brand names, slogans, product names, designs, common law trademarks and service marks, trademark and service mark registrations and applications therefor; (vi) all Software, databases, subroutines, user interfaces, techniques, URLs, web sites and data collections and all rights therein; (vii) all moral and economic rights of authors and inventors, however denominated; (viii) other forms of technology (whether or not embodied in any tangible form and including all tangible embodiments of the foregoing such as instruction manuals, laboratory notebooks, prototypes, samples, studies, and summaries); (ix) all rights under non-disclosure or confidentiality, noncompete, assignment of intellectual property rights (inventions), acknowledgement of work-forhire or non-solicitation agreements with employees, consultants, independent contractors and agents of a Person or with third parties, including non-disclosure or confidentiality, noncompete, or non-solicitation agreements entered into in connection with the sale of the Business; and (x) any similar or equivalent rights to any of the foregoing.

"Law" means any foreign, federal, state or local law (including common law), statute, code, ordinance, rule, regulation, governmental guideline or other requirement enacted, promulgated, issued or entered by a Governmental Authority, including all applicable statutory law, common law and equitable principles, and all provisions of constitutions, treaties, statutes, rules, regulations, orders and decrees of a Governmental Authority.

"Lease Assignment" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.02(a).

"Liabilities" means any and all debts, losses, liabilities, claims (including claims as defined in the Bankruptcy Code), damages, expenses, fines, costs, royalties, proceedings,

deficiencies or obligations (including those arising out of any action, such as any settlement or compromise thereof or judgment or award therein), of any nature, whether known or unknown, absolute, contingent, accrued or unaccrued, liquidated or unliquidated, or otherwise and whether due or to become due, and whether in contract, tort, strict liability or otherwise, and whether or not resulting from third party claims, and any reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses in connection therewith (including reasonable legal counsels', accountants', or other fees and expenses incurred in defending any action or in investigating any of the same or in asserting any rights thereunder or hereunder).

"Licensed Intellectual Property" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.06(a).

"Lien" means any mortgage, pledge, hypothecation, lien (statutory or otherwise), preference, priority, security interest, security agreement, easement, charge, claim, covenant, restriction, proxy, option, warrant, call, commitment, voting agreement or other encumbrance of any kind or nature whatsoever (including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement and any lease having substantially the same effect as any of the foregoing and any assignment or deposit arrangement in the nature of a security device).

"Material Adverse Effect" means any change, effect, event, occurrence, development, circumstance or state of facts which (i) has had or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a materially adverse effect on the Business or the financial condition or results of operations of the Seller, (ii) would materially impair the ability of Seller to perform its obligations under this Agreement or (iii) would have a materially adverse effect on, or prevent or materially delay the consummation of, the Transactions; provided, however, that a Material Adverse Effect shall not include (A) general economic or industry circumstances or events, but only if such circumstances or events do not have a disproportionate impact on the Business when compared to other industry participants, and (B) changes, effects, or impacts on Seller or the Business arising directly out of, based on, or resulting from (x) the taking of any actions required to be taken by a Party under the terms of this Agreement, (y) the filing by Seller of the Bankruptcy Case, or (z) the sale process in the Chapter 11 Case.

"Material Contract" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.06.

"Material Customers" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.14.

"Material Suppliers" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.14.

"Order" means any order, injunction, judgment, decree, ruling, writ, assessment or arbitration award.

"Outside Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.04(e).

"Parties" has the meaning set forth in the preamble.

"PayPal Funds" means all "restricted cash," all "cash reserves," and any other balance of cash in an account held by PayPal for Seller, net an allowance for chargebacks.

"Permitted Liens" means:

- (a) all rights reserved to or vested in any Governmental Authority to control
 or regulate the Acquired Assets and all obligations and duties under all applicable Laws or under
 any Permit issued by any Governmental Authority;
 - (b) Liens for Taxes not yet due and payable;
- (c) statutory or contractual Lien rights of landlords arising in the ordinary course under leases subject to the Lease Assignment for the payment of rents or other amounts required thereunder accruing from and after Closing;
- (d) any defects, exceptions, existing easements, covenants, conditions, rights-of-way, restrictions and other encumbrances (other than monetary Liens) and matters currently of record affecting title to the real property which, when taken individually or as a whole, are not material, do not adversely affect the present ownership, use or operations of such properties or assets;
- (e) with respect to leases subject to the Lease Assignment, zoning, building codes and other land use laws regulating the use or occupancy of such real property or the activities conducted thereon which are imposed by any governmental body having jurisdiction over such real property; and
- (f) Liens and encumbrances designated as Permitted Liens on the <u>Liens</u> <u>Schedule.</u>

"<u>Permits</u>" means any approvals, authorizations, consents, licenses, franchises, permits or certificates (and any related pending applications).

"Person" means an individual, a partnership, a corporation, an association, a joint stock company, a trust, a joint venture, an unincorporated organization, or a Governmental Authority (or any department, agency, or political subdivision thereof).

"Plan" means (i) "employee benefit plan," as defined in section 3(3) of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA") or under any similar Law, and (ii) all other material employee benefit plans, programs and arrangements, including all material profit-sharing, bonus, stock option, restricted stock units/shares, stock ownership, pension, retirement, deferred compensation, excess benefit, post-retirement medical or life insurance, welfare, incentive, sick leave or other leave of absence, short- or long-term disability, retention, salary continuation, medical, hospitalization, life insurance, and other insurance plan, in any case, established, maintained, sponsored or contributed to by Seller for the benefit of any of its current or former employees or service providers, including any Welfare Benefit Plan.

"Procedures Order" means the order of the Bankruptcy Court dated May 5, 2014 approving, among other things, the sales and bidding procedures in connection with the sale of Seller's assets pursuant to Sections 363 and 365 of the Bankruptcy Code.

"Proration Period" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.03(c).

"Purchase Price" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.06.

"Registered Intellectual Property" means all Intellectual Property rights that are the subject of an application, certificate, filing, registration or other document issued, filed with, or recorded with or by any Governmental Authority, including all (i) patents and patent applications (including provisional applications), (ii) registered trademarks and service marks, applications to register trademarks and service marks, intent-to-use applications, or other registrations or applications related to trademarks and service marks, (iii) registered copyrights and applications for copyright registration, (iv) registered mask works, and (v) domain name registrations.

"Representatives" of a Person means its officers, directors, managers, employees, attorneys, investment bankers, accountants, trustees and other agents and representatives.

"Secured Party" means Liberty Partners Lenders, L.L.C. or such other entity designated by Liberty Partners Lenders, L.L.C.

"Seller Confidential Information" means confidential and proprietary information (including with respect to the Business Records) concerning Seller, including information relating to financial statements, clients, customers, potential clients or customers, employees, advertisers, publishers, suppliers, equipment, designs, drawings, programs, strategies, analyses, profit margins, sales, methods of operation, plans, products, technologies, materials, trade secrets, strategies, prospects or other proprietary information.

"Seller Employee" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.03.

"Seller Owned Intellectual Property" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.01(d).

"Seller Registered Intellectual Property" means all of the Registered Intellectual Property included among the Seller Owned Intellectual Property.

"Seller Reports" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.13.

"Seller's knowledge" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.02.

"Software" means any computer software program, together with any error corrections, updates, modifications, or enhancements thereto, in both machine-readable form and human readable form, including all comments and any procedural code.

"Subsidiary" means, with respect to any Person, any corporation, limited liability company, partnership, association or other business entity of which (i) if a corporation, a majority of the total voting power of shares of stock entitled (without regard to the occurrence of any contingency) to vote in the election of directors, managers or trustees thereof is at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by that Person or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof, or (ii) if a limited liability company, partnership, association or other business entity, a majority of the partnership or other similar

ownership interest thereof is at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by any Person or one or more Subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof. For purposes hereof, a Person or Persons shall be deemed to have a majority ownership interest in a limited liability company, partnership, association or other business entity if such Person or Persons shall be allocated a majority of limited liability company, partnership, association or other business entity gains or losses or shall be or control any managing director or general partner of such limited liability company, partnership, association or other business entity.

"Tax" means any federal, state, local, or foreign income, gross receipts, license, payroll, employment, excise, severance, stamp, occupation, premium, windfall profits, environmental, custom duties, capital stock, franchise, profits, withholding, social security, unemployment, disability, real property, personal property, sales, use, transfer, registration, value added, alternative or add-on minimum, estimated, or other tax of any kind whatsoever, including any interest, penalty, or addition thereto, whether disputed or not.

"<u>Tax Return</u>" means any return, declaration, report, claim for refund, or information return or statement relating to Taxes filed with a taxing authority, including any schedule or attachment thereto, and including any amendment thereof.

"Trademark Assignment" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.02(a).

"Transaction Documents" means this Agreement, the Escrow Agreement, the Bill of Sale, the Assignment and Assumption Agreement, the Lease Assignment, the Trademark Assignment, the Copyright Assignment, the Domain Name Assignment and all other Contracts and agreements contemplated by this Agreement or necessary to effectuate the Transactions.

"Transactions" means the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents.

"Transferred Employee" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.03.

"Transfer Taxes" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.03(a).

"Welfare Benefit Plan" means any welfare plan as defined in section 3(1) of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.

10.02 <u>Knowledge Defined</u>. For purposes of this Agreement, the term "<u>Seller's knowledge</u>" (or words of similar purport) as used herein shall mean the knowledge, after reasonable inquiry (or that which one would have known after reasonable inquiry), of Tom Frederick, Juliet Reising, Adam Redd, Tom Clement and Joe Czarnecky.

ARTICLE XI MISCELLANEOUS

11.01 <u>Press Releases and Communications</u>. No press release or public announcement related to this Agreement or the Transactions shall be issued or made without the joint approval of Buyer and Seller, unless required by Law (in the reasonable opinion of counsel) in which case

35

PHIL1 3667984v.3

Buyer and Seller shall have the right to review such press release or announcement prior to publication; <u>provided</u> that Seller shall be authorized to file this Agreement with the Bankruptey Court without any further approval by Buyer.

- 11.02 <u>Expenses</u>. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, Seller and Buyer shall pay all of their own expenses (including attorneys' and accountants' fees and expenses) in connection with the negotiation of this Agreement, the performance of their respective obligations hereunder and the consummation of the Transactions (whether consummated or not).
- 11.03 Notices. All notices, demands or other communications to be given or delivered under or by reason of the provisions of this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been given (i) when delivered personally to the recipient, or (ii) when sent to the recipient by facsimile followed by delivery by reputable overnight courier service, or (iii) one Business Day after being sent to the recipient by reputable overnight courier service (charges prepaid), or (iv) five Business Days after being mailed to the recipient by first class, registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, return receipt requested. Such notices, demands and other communications shall be sent to Buyer and Seller at the addresses or facsimile numbers indicated below or to such other address or facsimile numbers or to the attention of such other Person as the recipient party has specified by prior written notice to the sending party. All notices, demands and other communications hereunder may be given by any other means (including electronic mail), but shall not be deemed to have been duly given unless and until it is actually received by the intended recipient:

Notices to Buyer.

EDGEAQ, LLC 30 Burton Hills Boulevard Nashville, TN 37215 Attn: Bill Nutter Facsimile: (615) 371-1572

with copies to (which shall not constitute notice to Buyer):

John E. Murdock, III Bradley Arent Boult Cummings, LLP Roundabout Piaza 1699 Division Street, Suite 700 Nashville, TN 37203 Facsimile 615.252.6359

and

Ernest B. Williams, IV, PLLC PO Box 159264 Nashville, TN 37215 Facsimile: (615) 371-1572

Notices to Seller:

Edgenet, Inc.
3525 Piedmont Road
8 Piedmont Center, Suite 420
Atlanta, GA 30305
Attn: Juliet Reising, CFO

with copies to (which shall not constitute notice to Seller): .

Liberty Capital Partners, Inc. 750 3rd Avenue, 9th floor New York, NY 10017 Attn: Michael Fram Facsimile: (212) 649-6076

and

Klehr Harrison Harvey Branzburg LLP 1835 Market Street, Suite 1400 Philadelphia, PA 19103 Attn: Morton R. Branzburg, Esq. Facsimile: (215) 568-6603

- 11.04 Successors and Assigns. This Agreement and all covenants and agreements contained herein and rights, interests or obligations hereunder, by or on behalf of any of the parties hereto, shall bind and inure to the benefit of the respective successors and permitted assigns of the parties hereto whether so expressed or not, except that neither this Agreement nor any of the covenants and agreements herein or rights, interests or obligations hereunder may be assigned or delegated by Buyer, without the prior written consent of Seller, and neither this Agreement nor any of the covenants and agreements herein or rights, interests or obligations hereunder may be assigned or delegated by Seller without the prior written consent of Buyer; provided that Buyer may assign its rights under this Agreement to (a) any Affiliate of Buyer, (b) any purchaser of all or substantially all of the assets of Buyer or (c) to lender(s) of Buyer as collateral security for borrowing, at any time following the Closing Date; provided further that in each such case, Buyer and Tenth Street Fund III, L.P., as a guarantor will nonetheless remain liable for all of Buyer's obligations hereunder.
- 11.05 Severability. Whenever possible, each provision of this Agreement shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable Law, but if any provision of this Agreement or the application of any such provision to any Person or circumstance shall be held to be prohibited by, illegal or unenforceable under applicable Law or rule in any respect by a court of competent jurisdiction, such provision shall be ineffective only to the extent of such prohibition, illegality or unenforceability, without invalidating the remainder of such provision or the remaining provisions of this Agreement.

11.06 Descriptive Headings; Interpretation; Disclosure Generally.

- (a) The headings and captions used in this Agreement and the table of contents to this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. Any capitalized terms used in any Schedule or Exhibit attached hereto and not otherwise defined therein shall have the meanings set forth in this Agreement.
- (b) If and to the extent any information required to be furnished in any Schedule is contained in this Agreement or in any Schedule attached hereto, such information shall be deemed to be included in all Schedules in which the information is required to be included. The inclusion of any information in any Schedule attached hereto shall not be deemed to be an admission or acknowledgment by Seller, in and of itself, that such information is material to or outside the ordinary course of the business of Seller.
- 11.07 Construction. The parties hereto have participated jointly in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement. In the event an ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement shall be construed as if drafted jointly by the parties hereto, and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any party hereto by virtue of the authorship of any of the provisions of this Agreement. Unless the context of this Agreement otherwise clearly requires, (a) references to the plural include the singular, and references to the singular include the plural, (b) references to one gender include the other gender, (c) the words "include," "includes" and "including" do not limit the preceding terms or words and shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation," (d) the terms "this Agreement," "hereof," "herein," "hereunder," "hereto" and similar terms in this Agreement refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement, (e) the terms "day" and "days" mean and refer to calendar day(s) and (f) the terms "year" and "years" mean and refer to calendar year(s).
- 11.08 <u>Complete Agreement</u>. This Agreement, the Transaction Documents and the Confidentiality Agreement contain the complete agreement between the Parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof and supersede any prior understandings, agreements or representations by or between the Parties, written or oral, which may have related to the subject matter hereof in any way. All Schedules and Exhibits attached hereto or referred to herein are hereby incorporated in and made a part of this Agreement as if set forth in full herein.
- 11.09 Counterparts: Delivery by Facsimile or PDF. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts (including by means of facsimiled signature pages or signature pages delivered by electronic transmission in portable document format (pdf)), each of which shall constitute an original but all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument. This Agreement and any signed agreement or instrument entered into in connection with this Agreement, and any amendments hereto or thereto, to the extent signed and delivered by means of a facsimile machine or electronic transmission in portable document format (pdf), shall be treated in all manner and respects as an original agreement or instrument and shall be considered to have the same binding legal effect as if it was the original signed version thereof delivered in person. At the request of any Party hereto or to any such agreement or instrument,

each other party hereto or thereto shall re-execute original forms thereof and deliver them to all other parties. No Party hereto or to any such agreement or instrument shall raise the use of a facsimile machine or electronic transmission in portable document format (pdf) to deliver a signature or the fact that any signature or agreement or instrument was transmitted or communicated through the use of a facsimile machine or electronic transmission in portable document format (pdf) as a defense to the formation of a contract and each such Party forever waives any such defense, except to the extent such defense related to lack of authenticity.

11.10 Governing Law. All issues and questions concerning the construction, validity, enforcement and interpretation of this Agreement and the Schedules and Exhibits hereto shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware without giving effect to any choice of law or conflict of law rules or provisions (whether of the State of Delaware or any other jurisdiction) that would cause the application of the laws of any jurisdiction other than the State of Delaware. In furtherance of the foregoing, the internal law of the State of Delaware shall control the interpretation and construction of this Agreement (and all Schedules and Exhibits hereto), even though under that jurisdiction's choice of law or conflict of law analysis, the substantive law of some other jurisdiction would ordinarily apply.

11.11 Submission to Jurisdiction

- (a) Without limiting any Party's right to appeal any Order of the Bankruptcy Court, (i) the Bankruptcy Court shall retain exclusive jurisdiction to enforce the terms of the Transaction Documents and to decide any claims or disputes among the Parties that may arise or result from, or be connected with, the Transaction Documents, any breach or default thereunder, or the Transactions, and (ii) any and all Actions related to the foregoing shall be filed and maintained only in the Bankruptcy Court, and the Parties hereby consent to and submit to the jurisdiction and venue of the Bankruptcy Court for such purposes and shall receive notices at such locations as indicated in Section 11.03; provided, however, that if the Bankruptcy Court declines jurisdiction, the Parties agree to and hereby unconditionally and irrevocably submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the United States District Court for the District of Delaware.
- (b) The Parties hereby unconditionally and irrevocably waive, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Law, any objection which they may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any dispute arising out of or relating to this Agreement, any of the other Transaction Documents or any of the Transactions brought in any court specified in subsection (a) above, or any defense of inconvenient forum for the maintenance of such dispute. Each of the Parties agrees that a judgment in any such dispute may be enforced in other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by Law.
- (c) Each of the Parties hereby consents to process being served by any Party in any suit, Action or proceeding by the mailing of a copy thereof in accordance with the provisions of Section 11.03; provided, however, that such service shall not be effective until the actual receipt thereof by the Party being served; further, provided, however, that nothing herein shall limit or after service of process in any advisory proceeding in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 11.12 No Right of Set-Off. Only with respect to the period prior to and as of the Closing, Buyer for itself and for its Affiliates, successors and assigns hereby unconditionally and

irrevocably waives any rights of set-off, netting, offset, recoupment, or similar rights that Buyer or any of its Affiliates, successors and assigns has or may have prior to or as of the Closing with respect to the payment of the Purchase Price or any other payments to be made by Buyer pursuant to this Agreement or any other document or instrument delivered by Buyer in connection herewith. Only with respect to the period prior to and as of the Closing, Seller, for itself and for its Affiliates, successors and assigns hereby unconditionally and irrevocably waives any rights of set-off, netting, offset, recoupment, or similar rights that Seller or any of its Affiliates, successors and assigns have or may have prior to or as of the Closing with respect to any payments to be made by Seller pursuant to this Agreement or any other document or instrument delivered by Seller in connection herewith.

- 11.13 WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. TO THE EXTENT NOT PROHIBITED BY APPLICABLE LAW WHICH CANNOT BE WAIVED, EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO HEREBY WAIVES AND COVENANTS SUCH PARTY WILL NOT ASSERT (WHETHER AS PLAINTIFF, DEFENDANT OR OTHERWISE) ANY RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY FORUM IN RESPECT OF ANY ISSUE, ACTION, CLAIM, CAUSE OF ACTION, SUIT CONTRACT, TORT OR OTHERWISE), INQUIRY, **PROCEEDING** INVESTIGATION ARISING OUT OF OR BASED UPON THIS AGREEMENT OR THE SUBJECT MATTER HEREOF OR IN ANY WAY CONNECTED WITH OR RELATED OR INCIDENTAL TO THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY, IN EACH CASE WHETHER NOW EXISTING OR HEREAFTER ARISING. EACH PARTY ACKNOWLEDGES THAT IT HAS BEEN INFORMED BY THE OTHER PARTY THAT THIS SECTION 11.13 CONSTITUTES A MATERIAL INDUCEMENT UPON WHICH THE PARTIES ARE RELYING AND WILL RELY IN ENTERING INTO THIS AGREEMENT AND ANY OTHER AGREEMENTS RELATING HERETO OR CONTEMPLATED HEREBY. ANY PARTY HERETO MAY FILE AN ORIGINAL COUNTERPART OR A COPY OF THIS SECTION 11.13 WITH ANY COURT AS WRITTEN EVIDENCE OF THE CONSENT OF EACH SUCH PARTY TO THE WAIVER OF ITS RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY.
- 11.14 <u>Bulk Transfer Laws</u>. Buyer acknowledges that Seller has not and will not comply with the provisions of any so-called bulk sales or transfer laws of any applicable jurisdiction (including Article 6 of the Uniform Commercial Code) in connection with the sale of Acquired Assets and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and Buyer hereby waives Seller's failure to comply with such laws.
- 11.15 Amendments and Waivers. This Agreement may be amended, or any provision of this Agreement may be waived, upon the approval, in writing, executed by Buyer and Seller. No course of dealing between or among the parties hereto shall be deemed effective to modify, amend or discharge any part of this Agreement or any rights or obligations of any such party under or by reason of this Agreement. A waiver by any party of any term or condition of this Agreement in any one instance shall not be deemed or construed to be a waiver of such term or condition for any other instance in the future (whether similar or dissimilar) or of any subsequent breach hereof.

- 11.16 No Third Party Beneficiary. This Agreement is for the sole benefit of the parties hereto and their permitted successors and assigns and nothing herein expressed or implied shall give or be construed to give any Person (including any Transferred Employee) any legal or equitable rights or remedies hereunder, other than the parties hereto and the Secured Party, their successors or permitted assigns, any rights or remedies under or by reason of this Agreement.
- 11.17 Prevailing Party. In the event any litigation or other court Action is commenced or threatened by any Person (the "Claiming Party") to enforce its rights under this Agreement against any other Person (the "Defending Party"), if the Defending Party is the prevailing party in such Action, all fees, costs and expenses, including reasonable attorney's fees and court costs, incurred by the Defending Party in such Action shall be reimbursed by the Claiming Party; provided that if the Defending Party prevails in part, and loses in part, in such Action, the court, arbitrator or other adjudicator presiding over such Action shall award a reimbursement of the fees, costs and expenses incurred by the Defending Party on an equitable basis. For purposes hereof, and without limitation, the Defending Party shall be deemed to have prevailed in any Action described in the immediately preceding sentence if the Claiming Party commences or threatens any such Action and (i) such underlying claim(s) are subsequently dropped, voluntarily dismissed or voluntarily reduced and/or (ii) the Defending Party defeats any such claim(s).
- 11.18 <u>Non-Recourse</u>. Except as otherwise provided herein, the Parties acknowledge and agree that no past, present or future Representative or Affiliate of the Parties to this Agreement, in such capacity, shall have any Liability for any obligations or Liabilities of Buyer or Seller, as applicable, under this Agreement or for any claim based on, in respect of, or by reason of, the Transactions.
- 11.19 Guaranty of Buyer Obligations, Tenth Street Fund III, L.P. ("Guarantor") hereby unconditionally and irrevocably guarantees, as primary obligor and not as surety, the due and punctual payment, observance, performance and discharge by Buyer (and any permitted assignees thereof) of all of its obligations to Seller pursuant to the terms of this Agreement (as such obligations may be modified, amended or terminated in accordance with terms of this Agreement, the "Guaranteed Obligations"). The foregoing sentence is an absolute, unconditional and continuing guaranty of the full and punctual payment, observance, discharge and performance of the Guaranteed Obligations. Should Buyer default in the discharge or performance of all or any portion of the Guaranteed Obligations, the obligations of Guarantor hereunder shall become immediately due and payable to Seller. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth herein, all obligations of Guarantor pursuant to this Section 11.19 shall terminate immediately and automatically upon the earliest to occur of (i) the Closing, (ii) any termination of this Agreement other than by Seller pursuant to Section 2.04(c), or (iii) the date that is 30 days after the termination of this Agreement by Seller pursuant to Section 2.04(c). except as to any claim asserted in writing against Guarantor prior to such date (in which case the obligations of Guarantor hereunder shall terminate when such claim is finally resolved or otherwise satisfied). By its acceptance of the benefits of this Section 11.19, Seller further agrees that it does not have any right of recovery against, and no personal liability shall attach to, any former, current or future, direct or indirect, director, officer, employee, agent or affiliate of Guarantor (other than Buyer), any former, current or future, direct or indirect, holder of any equity interests or securities of Guarantor (whether such holder is a limited or general partner,

member, stockholder or otherwise), or any former, current or future director, officer, employee, agent, general or limited partner, manager, member, stockholder, affiliate, controlling person, or representative of any of the foregoing (each such Person, a "Related Person"), through Buyer, Guarantor or otherwise, whether by or through any attempted piercing of the corporate, limited liability company or limited partnership veil, by or through a claim by or on behalf of Buyer against Guarantor or any Related Person, or otherwise, except for the rights against Guarantor as expressly provided in this Section 11.19 or those against Buyer arising under this Agreement or that certain Non-Disclosure Agreement, dated May 22, 2014, by and between JMP Securities LLC, as authorized representative of Edgenet, and Tenth Street Fund III, LLC. Recourse against Guarantor under this Section 11.19 shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of Seller and all of its respective Affiliates against Guarantor or any Related Person (which such defined term in this instance, for the avoidance of doubt, does not include Buyer) in respect of any liabilities or obligations arising under or in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, including by piercing the corporate, limited liability company or limited partnership veil or by a claim by or on behalf of Buyer. Seller hereby covenants and agrees that it shall not institute, directly or indirectly, and shall cause its Affiliates to not institute, any proceeding or bring any other claim arising under, or in connection with, this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, against Guarantor or any Related Person, except for claims of Seller against Guarantor under this <u>Section 11.19</u> or against Buyer under this Agreement. Nothing set forth in this Section 11.19 shall confer or give or shall be construed to confer or give to any Person (including any Person acting in a representative capacity) other than Seller any rights or remedies against any Person, including Guarantor, except as expressly set forth in this Section 11.19. In the event that Seller or any Affiliate thereof asserts in any Action any theory of liability against Guarantor or any Related Person (which such defined term in this instance, for the avoidance of doubt, does not include Buyer) with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement other than the Liability of Guarantor under this Section 11.19, then (i) the obligations of Guarantor under this Section 11,19 shall terminate ab initio and be null and void, (ii) if Guarantor has previously made any payments under this Section 11.19, it shall be entitled to recover such payments from Seller, and (iii) Guarantor shall not have any liability to Seller or any of its Affiliates with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the total liability of Guarantor under this Agreement shall not exceed the aggregate sum of \$7,480,000 plus any Purchase Price increase under Section 1.01(o),

[Signature Page Follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have executed this Asset Purchase Agreement on the day and year first above written.

EDGI	ENET, INC.
By: Name: Its:	Juliet M. Reistr
EDGJ	ENET HOLDING CORPORATION
By: \\ Name: Its:	Littlet W. Person
EDGI	EAQ, LLC
BY:	TENTH STREET FUND III, L.P., Sole Member
BY:	TENTH STREET SBIC PARTNERS, LLC, General Partner
Ву:	
Name: Its:	William J. Nutter Authorized Member
WITE	I RESPECT ONLY TO SECTION 11.19
TENT	H STREET FUND III, L.P.
BY:	TENTH STREET SBIC PARTNERS, LLC, General Partner
By:	
Name:	William J. Nutter

Authorized Member

PHIL1 3667984v.3

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have executed this Asset Purchase Agreement on the day and year first above written.

	is its i, lite,
By:	
Name	9:
Its:	
EDG	ENET HOLDING CORPORATION
Ву:	
Name	s:
lts:	
EDG	EAQ, LLC
BY:	TENTH STREET FUND HI, L.P., Sole Member
BY:	TENTH STREET SBIC PARTNERS, LLC, General Partner
By:	Williakter
~	William J. Nutter
	Authorized Member
WITH	RESPECT ONLY TO <u>SECTION 11.19</u>
TENT	H STREET FUND III, L.P.
BY:	TENTH STREET SBIC PARTNERS, LLC, General Partner
Ву:	Willia Hilla
Name:	William J. Nutter
Its;	Authorized Member

PATENT

REEL: 047890 FRAME: 0359

June 11, 2014

EDGENET, INC.
EDGENET HOLDING CORPORATION
Attn: Juliet Reising, Chief Financial Officer
3525 Piedmont Road
8 Piedmont Center, Suite 420
Atlanta, GA 30305

EDGEAQ, LLC Attn: William J. Nutter 30 Burton Hills Boulevard Nashville, TN 37215

Re: Assumption of Transferred Employee Paid Time Off

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Reference is hereby made to that certain Asset Purchase Agreement, dated as of June 6, 2014 (the "Asset Purchase Agreement"), by and between Edgenet, Inc., a Delaware corporation, Edgenet Holding Corporation, a Delaware corporation (collectively "Seller"), and EDGEAQ, LLC, a Tennessee limited liability company ("Buyer").

All capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Asset Purchase Agreement.

In preparation for the Closing and in an effort to achieve an orderly transfer of the Business, Buyer has agreed to assume at Closing all accrued and unused paid-time-off (exoluding, for the avoidance of doubt, any pension or post-retirement liabilities) of any Transferred Employee.

With the foregoing background incorporated hereinafter by reference and hereby made a part hereof, and in consideration of the mutual promises set forth in this letter agreement and such other and further consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, this is to confirm that, intending to be legally bound hereby, the parties hereto agree as follows:

Agreement, this will confirm that, at Closing, Buyer shall assume any accrued and unused paid-time-off (excluding, for the avoidance of doubt, any pension or post-retirement liability) of any Transferred Employees, which such liability shall be deemed to be an Assumed Liability for all purposes of the Asset Purchase Agreement, but limited in the amounts and the employees (to the extent a Transferred Employee) set forth on Exhibit A attached hereto (provided, however, that such amounts as set forth on Exhibit A are as of May 31, 2014 and shall be adjusted at Closing to include any additional PTO time accrued (less any PTO time taken) prior to Closing in the ordinary course of business). It is further understood that each employee, generally, may carry over up to 40 hours of paid time off per year (with the exception of Barbara Catherall, who was permitted to carry over 80 hours with management approval).

PHILI 3673769v.3

PATENT <u>REEL: 047890 FRAME</u>: 0360 Ame 11, 2014 Page 2

- This letter agreement cannot be modified except in writing executed by each of the parties hereto.
- 3. This letter agreement may be executed in counterparts, and by electronic signature, each of which shall be deemed to be an original but all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument.

[Signature page follows]

PHIL1 3673769v,3

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this letter agreement to be executed as of the date first set forth above,

EDGENET, INC.

EDGENET HOLDING CORPORATION

Title:

EDGEAQ, LLC

Tenth Street Fund III, L.P., Sole Member By:

Tenth Street SBIC Partners, LLC, By;

General Partner

Ву;

Name: William J. Nutter

Title: Authorized Member

PHIL1 3673769v,3

EXHIBIT B

THIS EXHIBIT HAS BEEN REDACTED TO AVOID PUBLIC DISCLOSURE OF THE CUSTOMER LISTS

PHIL1 3677898v.1

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299-2 Filed 06/12/14 Page 3 of 9 Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 297-1 Filed 06/11/14 Page 85 of 91

CURE AMOUNTS OF EACH ASSUMED CONTRACT AND LEASE ON EXHIBIT B IS \$0.00

PHIL1 3677900v.1

2/5/2014 2/5/2013 2/5/2013		William Twitten Agreement		Tw Telecom V1109 Voice and Internet Service Order Form	W1107 One party business line WI	TW Telecom				V1102 Addendum to Sc			CHURTH A PROPERTY	TH office - 8 Cariffact Drive 1,599 Sqr 6	Letter of understanding		Atlanta - 3575 Pledrooot Acknowledgeme	Atlanta - 3525 Fiedmont Lease as Amended		FACULTIES	SUMMOARY OF OPERATING LEASES/COMMY MENTS/THIND PARTY AGREEMENTS	6/10/2014	EDGERAT, INC
2-15-72014 2-15-72014 2-15-72014 2-15-72014 2-15-72013	Colocation Service Cross Form	ion Agreement	Service Order Form		Ness King VVI		The state of the s		886600 V1.0	schedule Number 9004873100 v1.0	vides Exhibit to the Mester Agresment	V1100 Master Agreement for US Availability Services - Number 6001110140	The last of the la			1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	Acterowiedgement, consent and reaffirmation of quaranter of lease			200			
					Telecomanorications	Data center	1 1	3 vp m m m m m m m m				-							The second secon	THE REAL PROPERTY.	The second second		
5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5	_						O DENTAL L	1		3/16/2011	3/16/2011	11/1/2088		45			2,5/2014					the second state of the se	

Doc 299-2 Filed 06/12/14 Page 4 of 9 Doc 297-1 Filed 06/11/14 Page 86 of 91

And the content county is the second county of the county	After last storm excells, that a second-sign control bench bed- 20 day rottle to control bench storm bench bench bench bench bed- 20 day rottle to control bench bench bench bench bed- 20 day rottle to control bench bench bench bench bench bench bench bed- 20 day rottle to control bench b	Exercises considered consideration of the control month benefit beats 30 day notice to concel information and the control consideration of the control month benefit beats 30 day notice to concel information and the control	Saga	Microsoft		351	GSI Data Excellence	GS1 CDSN To.	GS1 GOSN, Inc.	GSI GUSH, INC.	CO GUON, INC.	GST GDSN, Inc.	22	Exhibitor Source/Skyline Exhibit (Y1121		Joacols Signature of the Control of	Corporativist Marks 110		Linkad In		of the last	Material Park	THE PATE	Salestores			ADT - GA	W. ICA	CREPAR - DICLUDA		Charles of the Control of the Contro	The state of the s	S GODE AND S	All Safe Mid Storage		ALCO Equipment Finance	Office Compling Equipment	I GURWING LEASES		SUMMARY OF OPERA	6/10/2014
And the content county is the second county of the county	After last storm excells, that a second-sign control bench bed- 20 day rottle to control bench storm bench bench bench bench bed- 20 day rottle to control bench bench bench bench bed- 20 day rottle to control bench bench bench bench bench bench bench bed- 20 day rottle to control bench b	Drie lasa som open, kas a konstrukter, romen in morth in-morth lastic 10 days of the south automatic at the south automatic 10 days of the south automatic at the south automatic 10 days of the south automatic 10 days	VI	S	- 5	2	3	IV.	Vii	11.4	1	2 5	-	ne Exhibit (Y1		l	L		*		*	1	5	1		5	V.	< <	C ROFTWARES		1		1	5			THERE			TING LEASES/C	
Loses Lo	Lesses Street, render on morth-branch basis - 30 day notice to creacel automatic services Interior 1-1AZEEZNI- Vicalusestia, Williams and the services of the production of	Stage (union on month-b-month basis -30 day notice to caused allowed a reverse (see see see see see see see see see	D4.4 Res	039 Mi	100									4	4	ooks.	حجاجم			-	3	1				t de la constant	A A		TO THE	\coprod	542	1	á	١.			-			A CHANGE	
######################################	######################################	######################################		osed Dynamics SL Business Ready Advantage Plan Version 2011 awaugh 1/29/2015	Dushass owner Grow 2014 Financial Model	Grant District Control of the Contro	CAPACITY AND ACCURATION ACCURATIO	Ì	NOMENT 3 TO GLOBAL REGISTRY ACCESS AND LICENSE AGREEMENT	NOMENT 2 TO GLOBAL REGISTRY ACCESS AND LICENSE AGREEMENT	NOMENT AT TO BLOBAL REGISTRY ACCESS AND LICENSE AGRESTARM	BAL REGISTRY ACCESS AND INCOME AGREENAENT	The state of the s						es Order CS284083-12 Sales & Salesforce integration	And the second s	and the state of t	SET CEDECIDION ACCESTED.	ier Forth - Partiol Database Pro + Additional Database Contacts, Custom Data Integration, Dedicate	ler Form - Salestorce - Performance Edition + Data com Prevolum Add-on	LE CONTRACTOR DE LE CONTRACTOR DE LA CON	principles of the control of the con	Commencial Delegan Service and Control of Service DA	Commercial Sales Agreement - TAZFEZW- Welkeste, Wi				经存储时间的 化对子性 经被收益 经收益 计连续转换 计记录 计分类 计对象 计分类 化二氯化物 医克里氏 医甲基甲基氏 医克里氏病 医克里氏病 医二甲基乙酰胺 医二甲基乙酰胺 化二甲基乙酰胺	DIVG	be cancelled with 30 day written notice	se traileirt ón cance hatioir prior to 39 month lease term	ir lease term explicit, lease automatically renows on month-to-month basis - 30 day notice to cancel automatic, wherein				NULTS THE BOD PARTY ACREEMINGS	
######################################	# 1/2/2012 01515-003 1/7/2015 1/7/2013 1/1/19/2013 1/1/19/2013 1/1/19/2013 1/1/19/2015 1/1/19/2015 1/1/19/2016 1/1/	231/2012 01515-001 27/2010 27/2011 5/14/2012 5/14/2013 1/1/19/2013 1/1/19/2013 1/1/19/2013 1/1/19/2013 1/1/2013	FIXED ASSET SOFTW		Global Registry	Global Registry	CONTRACTOR OF COLUMN	- 5	Girde Barriera	Global Registry	Slobal Registry	Global Registry				望起	Ĺ.,	1000	Markori		Marketing	Marketing	d IF Narketing	Karkering	icing to be paid for unappred period as liquidated	Repeirs & Meintonanco - Security System					HILI LEBSES	Leasus	Leases	Library	The state of the s		Leases				
			9/30/2013			9/1/2013	102/08/VC	0/20/2010	10000	1/1/2000	1005/1/01	3/29/200	THE STREET WAS A STREET		002/22/6			S CORD CO	1000000	P-18 (4-18-18-18-18-18-18-18-18-18-18-18-18-18-	11/13/201	11/13/201	4/2/201	12/27/201	damage.	1	3/9/201	<i>4,</i> 77/2ḋ1	1					-	1.03.00	11921/2010	-		CONTRACTOR OF STREET		-
	╶╏┊┢┨┧┞┩┊╏╏┊╏╏┊╏╏┆╻╏╏┆╏ ┆					•	_	1	-	-	Commence of the				1					J. L.	3	4	•	3	1		2	0			3		-	-	700-0107			TOWNS WITH THE		1	-

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 297-1 Filed 06/12/14 Page 87 of 91
Lined 06/12/14 Page 5 of 9
Lined 06/12/14 Pag

Edgenet, inc. - CONFIDENTIAL 6/11/2014 11:40 AM

EN_ Vendor List in Excel
Lesses + Vendor Contracts

The Comment of Land Country Co	5//2013 12/1/2013 12/1/2013 9/8/2013 4/8/0/2014 4/8/0/2014	EV Code Signing Cordificate Std Turbo Wildow'd SSL Byrs		
The contract Land Country Coun	\$/\text{2013} 12/1/2013 12/1/2013 8/8/2013 4/80/2014 4/80/2014	EV Code Signing Cardificate	The same of the sa	Goffaddy
The Control and LANCOMOTO PROPERTY ANALOGOUS TO CONTROL Excitation (Control Control Co	\$/\(\alpha\)2013 12/1/2013 12/1/2013 8/8/2013		VM 22年 には waddow Cycles だい このき かりかり しゃれのため。	Add Control
The Controlled LANGE CONTROL C	5/A/2013 12/1/2013 12/1/2013 12/2013	Smartheap for Win Subscription	1941108 Tell resistant Order of Control Contro	Natur
### CONTRIBUTION CO	5/,/2013 12/1/2013 12/1/2013	Software Support	71080	Dali
TO COMMENT OF THE CONTROL OF THE CON	5/A/2013 5/A/2013 12H/2013 9/8/2013	Community 5.0 Maintenance	8	
The Proposition of Control (Control Control Co	5/A/2013 5/A/2013 12/1/2013 8/8/2013	Dotfuscator Lk & Supp	10.1000 11.1000 11.1000 11.1000 11.1000 11.1000 11.1000 11.1000 11.1000 11.1000 11.1000 11.1000 11.1000 11.100	ubtive solvabus
THE CONTRACT LICENSE CONSISTED STATE ASSESSMENT THE CONTRACT CONTRACT CONTRACT CONTRACT STATES ASSESSMENT ASS	5/1/2013 12/1/2013 0-85/2013	Software Acurse & support		
THE RECOMMENDATIONS PARTY ASSESSMENT TO CONTROL OF THE PROPERTY ASSESS	<u>\$/1/2013</u> 12/1/2013	CRM Fusion-Dupe Slocker		PUSION
The Content of Content	£10 <u>7</u> 7/5	Maint Channel SVC	AJU14	Late Lethiologies
The Communication of Co	5///2013	Fortilet 18 240 Support	00214	lar of month
TO CHEMANIS LA SECONDATI PROPERTY THE REPART ANABASINETS 1. COLONIAL COLORIA COLONIAL COLONIAL COLONIAL COLORIA COLONIAL COLONIAL COLONIA		MELLANOX TECHNOLORS	THE TOTAL THE THE TANK OF THE TANK OF THE THE TANK OF	Tax Change
TO COMMUNICATION CONTRIBUTION CONTRIBUTION AND ADMINISTRATION CONTRIBUTION CONTRIBU		Portinet Support Colerm and Renewal 226861-1		Market Commencer of the
THE OPERATING LANGE CONTRIBUTIONS AND THE CO		Louise Tat Take Orbots		760
NY OFFI MICHAEL VILLER LANGE PART ASAELSENTE. 1. SOTTABLE 1. VIOTO MICHAEL VILLER LANGE CHARGE PARTY ASAELSENTE PROTECTION CHARGE Engine State Apport Edding. 1. VIOTO MICHAEL CHARGE CHARGE PARTY ASAELSENTE PROTECTION CHARGE Engine State Apport Edding. 1. VIOTO MICHAEL VILLER LANGE PARTY ASAELSENTE PROTECTION CHARGE Engine State Apport Edding. 1. VIOTO MICHAEL VILLER LANGE PARTY ASAELSENTE PROTECTION CHARGE ENGINE STATE PARTY ASAELSENTE MICHAEL STATE PARTY ASAELSENTE PARTY		FORDING A VI BIO SUDDOT RESERVE FOR CORR		TEC.
NY CORPORATION LANGUAGE CONTINUES PARTY ASSESSMENT ASSE		Locuter and post region of the material and a second secon		250
NO CREAMAIN (LASS/COMM/INSUSYTHEE PART A GARDANISM CHARTENS AND CHARTE	SCORDE.	FORTING SUDPORT COMMITTEE AND HERBORN (2/25094-)	。如此时以外,如此时间是一个时间的是一种特殊的人,也是一个一个一个一个一个一个一个一个一个一个一个一个一个一个一个一个一个一个一个	TRC I
A CONTRACTION CONTRICTORY CONT	3/1/2014			157
VICTOR Microsoft Volume Levering Centrolines Subconfided End (Prince) District School S		Hardware support		el-refe
VIOTO Intersect Volume Liberging Frogens Systems Republish Frogens Republish	10/22/2013 total value inciduing her	Hardware support	hinolog No. 55923 - 3 Year Servers and Storage Unit Essentials Warrarny (http://www.awentlecorporate.com/index.php/aventas	105
VIOTO Microsoft Volume Lorening Enterprise Scheen (Clorid International Assential Asse				
VIOTO Microsoft Volume Legerigin Embridis Subscription Embrida Subscription Subs	2/29/2012		78247	ath Suthane - Southanes
Correction Victor International Content	7/25/2014	ANNUAL MAINTEMANCE	1.00	SUPERIOR - MINISTER
Content Light (Column Liberary) Column Liberary Column Register Column Reg	6/25/2013	ANNUAL MAINTEANCE	1	ALCALOR 100 - TOTAL
Corestative Lases (Cohumn Learning Company C	10/25/2013		3000	MACION COMPANY
Committed Comm	2/22/2014		1	ate College College
### CIPICAL (LARGE CONTROL PART LARGE MATER) ####################################	36202014		200	Coffee Coffee
Common 1977 Section of the control of the con	16/0/10/10/10/10/10/10/10/10/10/10/10/10/1	Annual Laborator Made and the Control of the Contro	V1008 India Code No. 115. 2007 At Conditions Communications and Code Code Code Code Code Code Code Cod	Min Con
Comment Utors Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Subscription From 472039 FCB.69/Su.			V1087 Sales Order No. 15 - 500 - 207877 Charles Services 1 12/21 / 1073 - 12/21 / 2014	ATAIDING.
Comparison Control C	STATE OF THE STATE	The state of the s	V1098 Sales Order No. VS - XXX - 244646 Adube Creative Teach doubt - VIP	TINGSTER
Contest Cont	1/6/2014		V1095 Sales Order No. US - 500 - 251395 EC Software	(a) eOge
Lupport support suppor	1/27/2014		V-1093 Sales Ovder No. US - 9C0 - 288544 Televick Remewal 1/77/2014 - 1/77/2015	ADDRUGA.
Aupport	12/8/2013		V 1032 (Sales Order No. US - 500 - 288397 PreEmptive Solutions Renewal 12/9/2013 - 12/09/2014	WH(#QRE
Ingertal	11/12/2013		V 1021 Sales Order No. US - SCO - 204005 Creditive Cloud Subscription 13/11/20013 - 3/28/2004	MERCIRO
Lupport support suppor	10/24/2013		_	
August and a second and a secon	10/25/2013	The state of the s		
# CIPEMATING \$1.3483/COMMOTASPITYTHRED PARTY AGREEMBATTS ### CIPEMATING \$1.3483/COMMOTASPITYTHRED PARTY AGREEMBATTS ###################################	//29/2013	- 10.00 Mar We West q = 1 test (- 10.00 m)	V1080 Company No. CCC - 275 Company No. CCC - 475 Company No. CCC	would be
support support support support support support support support support support support support support support	77.00.00			wareO.m
August III III III III III III III III III I	THOROGO CO		V1086 Sales Order No. US - XO - 264815 Sales ordered Resource Resource	Water Dire
Tennish	E)OR SINCE		V1084 Sales Order No. V5 - 500 - 26076 lead technologies	dant) pe
Author Support	\$73900013	The state of the s	V1089 Salas Order No. US - \$CD - 260409 Total View - Pagarewaye Reneway \$/28/2013 - \$/28/2014	Wart-Off
Aupport Support Suppor	4/15/2013	Called Street Control of the Control	V1081 Sales Order No. US - SCO. 251040 Componento	waseOne.
Aupport Support Sup	3/37/2014		V1080 Sales Order No. U.S. SCO - 247501: Florers 4/18/2013 - 4/18/2014	wareline
Augustus Lugger	6/28/2011	Windows Terminal Server		watre0.rie
Tubadina Tub		Visual Studio Team Suite		windone
Tubbout Tubbout Tubbout Tubbout Tubbout Tubbout	3/27/2014			wareOne
Todons Todons Todons Todons Todons	3/25/2014		: 1	₩ar ę One
Support Suppor	ALCO CASCAL PARTIES AND ALCO PARTIES AND	4 4 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		
Topodina Top	9/0/0005		man'y bred V1055 Friat Count Pack Digitibytor Learne Agrice ment - Effective as of Jijy 31 2004	pass Santware (tormerly)
Trongers to the property of th	7/31/2013	EGNINECT	poration V1058 (Amenament Number 4 to Distributor Ucense Agreement Effective as of July 31, 2004 by and Between Progress Software Com-	ress Software Corporatio
mportus de la constante de la	7/31/2013	Cornect	poration V1077 Sales Order USIDE272 Connect ODBC Brand Kit Infaintenance	ress Software Corporatio
SUPPLIARS V1070 Microsoft Volume Licersing Enterprise Subscription Enterprise Train Program Revision Form 972058 FCSMSVS. V1071 Microsoft Volume Licersing - Enterprise Subscription Street Princip				
SUTTMAR: V1070 Microsoft Volume Loersing Enterprise Subsorting Steel - Englinent Amenginent No. 15 Settware support V1071 Microsoft Volume Loersing Enterprise Subsorting Steel - Englinent Amenginent No. 15 Settware support V1072 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Program Signature From 8-EAVE/V24. Agreement No. 15 Settware support V1072 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Englinent Review From 4720588 From 8-EAVE/V24. Agreement No. 15 Settware support V1074 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Englinent Review From 8-EAVE/V24. Agreement No. 01 EFX/BLN V1075 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Englinent Review From 8-EAVE/V24. Agreement No. 01 EFX/BLN V1205 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Englinent Review From 8-EAVE/V24. Agreement No. 01 EFX/BLN V1205 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Englinent Review From 8-EAVE/V24. Agreement No. 01 EFX/BLN V1205 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Englinent Review From 8-EAVE/V24. Agreement No. 01 EFX/BLN V1205 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Englinent Review From 8-EAVE/V24. Agreement No. 01 EFX/BLN V1205 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Englinent Review From 8-EAVE/V24. Agreement No. 01 EFX/BLN V1205 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Englinent Review From 8-EAVE/V24. Agreement No. 01 EFX/BLN V1205 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Englinent Review From 8-2006(11 FCS_EAVE/VA). Software support V1205 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Enterprise From 8-2006(11 FCS_EAVE/VA). Software support V1205 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Enterprise From 8-2006(11 FCS_EAVE/VA). Software support V1205 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Enterprise From 8-2006(11 FCS_EAVE/VA). Software support V1205 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Enterprise From 8-2006(11 FCS_EAVE/VA). Software support	9	Silver Competency Regard/ment Fees	The state of the s	rospit
COPENATING (LASS) (COMMUNICATION) THERE PARTY AGREEMENTS ***COPENATING (LASS) (COMMUNICATION) THE PARTY AGREEMENTS ***COPENATING (LASS) (COMMUNICATION) THE PARTY AGREEMENTS ***COPENATING (LASS) (COMMUNICATION) THE COMMUNICATION OF THE PARTY AGREEMENTS ***COPENATING (LASS) (COMMUNICATION) TO COMMUNICATION OF THE PARTY AGREEMENT AGR	The state of the s	Software support SQL Server	V1208 Microsoft Volume Licensing - Enterprise Entertries Hanawal Form 9020511 FC8J8VBJN	TOLORS.
SOFTWARE V1070 Microsoft Volume Licersing Emergians Shakeonfoton Emergians Principles Subsociption From 9-Egyl Z/12/2014 Direct Emergians Subsociption Emergians Principles Subsociption Emergians Principles Subsociption Emergians Principles Subsociption Emergians Principles Subsociption Emergians Subsociption Emergians Principles Subsociption Emergians Subsociption Software support V1072 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Program Signaline From 9-Egyl Z/12/2014 Direct Emergians Signalines From 9-Egyl Z/12/2014 Direct Emergians Signalines From 9-Egyl Z/12/2014 Direct Emergians Signalines From 9-Egyl Z/12/2014 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Emergians Signalines From 9-Egyl Z/12/2014 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Emergians Emoliment Personal Selection From Program (V1074 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Emergians Emoliment Personal Selection From Program (V1074 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Energians Emoliment Personal Selection From Program (V1074 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Program Signalines From 6-Egyl G25283 Agreement No. 01E72810 Software support		Software support SQL Server	V1205 Microsoft Volume Licensing - Enterprise Empliment Flanewal Form 8020811 FC6U6VBUN	Despit
SUTTIVALE V1070 Microsoft Volume Loersing Enterprise Subsorting Steel - Environment Amendment - ID M78 5-Earl Steven support V1071 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Program Signature Environment - Environment - Environment - ID M78 5-Earl Steven support V1072 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Program Signature From 6-Earl EV/24 Agreement No. IES8615 V1073 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Encoline From 4720588 FCS.NYS.N V1073 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Encoline - From 4720588 FCS.NYS.N V1074 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Enterprise Encoline - From Selection Form Proposel Q059602.004 Series - Enterprise - Enterprise Encoline - Froduct Selection Form Proposel Q059602.004 Series - Enterprise - Enterprise Encoline - Froduct Selection Form Proposel Q059602.004		Software support SOL Server	V1204 Microsoft Volume Coarsing - Progress Signature Form 6-E6NG2SZS3 Agreement Ng. 01E72810	2000
COPENATING (LASS/COMM/MASHY)/THER PARTY AGRESHENTS **COPENATING (LASS/COMM/MASHY)/THER PARTY AGRESHEN		Salthaus support Englip	A 10/4 militason volume Liceraring - Emergins Emparies Franciscus Selection Form Propose (085802.004	210501
SOFTWARE V1070 Microsoft Volume Loersing Enterprise Subsorting From 6-EdelExtV24 Agreement No. 1ES86615 V1072 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Frogram Subsorting From 6-EdelExtV24 Agreement No. 1ES86615 V1072 Microsoft Volume Loersing - Frogram Subsorting From 6-EdelExtV24 Agreement No. 1ES86615 Software support		Software support Entoop	AINTER CONTROL TO A LIGHT TO THE STATE OF TH	years.
(COPENATING (LASS) (COMMINASTITATING PARTY AGRESMENT) **COPENATING (LASS) (LASS) (COMMINASTITATING PARTY AGRESMENT) **COPENATING (LASS) (LA		TO LET THE PROPERTY OF THE PARTY OF THE PART	V1073 Microset Volume I fraction - Enterorise Frontiers Basewal Form 472000 FCR KVB IN	desid
TO OPERATING LEASS/COMMITMONTS/THER PARTY ACREEMENTS SOFTMAS: V1070 Microsoft Volume Licensing Enterprise Subscription Enrollment - Envelopent Amendment - ID M78		Software support EntSup	V1072 Microsoft Volume Licersing - Program Signature Form 8-E6MEZVV24 Aggentant No. (ES88615	rosoft
e coertaming (LASS/COMMINASTATHES FARTY AGREEMENT) A 1802 SOLD HE HIGH STATEMENT AGREEMENT AGRE		Software support EntSup	V1071 Microsoft Volume Liberising - Customer Pricing Sheet - Final Pricing 2/12/2014 Direct Enterprise Subsort	rosoft
V OC CHEMATING (LARS) (COMMITMENTS) THERE FARTY AGREEMENTS ***********************************			1/1070 Migrosoft Volume Liberaing Enterprise Subscription Enrollment - Enrollment Amendment - ID M78 5-En	osoft
				PAID - SOFTWARE
ANATY OF CHEMATING 14-085/COMMITMENTS/THERD FARTY AGREEMENTS				
2014			ING LEASES (COMMIT MEDITS) THERE PARTY AGREEMENTS	MARY OF OPERATING L
DOMAN				The same of the sa
	The state of the s	Control of the second of the s		0/2014

 Doc 299-2
 Filed 06/12/14
 Page 88 of 91

 Doc 297-1
 Filed 06/11/14
 Page 88 of 91

STR-9900T-1-7 PSES STR-9900T-1-70009-BFS STR-9900T-1-7009-BFS STR-9900T-

Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 299-2 Filed 06/12/14 Page 7 of 9 Case 14-10066-BLS Doc 297-1 Filed 06/11/14 Page 89 of 91

The state of the s							
EDGENET, IMC	ڶ						Γ
4,107/01/4		**************************************		The state of the s		-	7
SUMMANY OF OPERATING LEASE	S/COMMI	SUMMANY OF OPERATING LEASES/COMMITMENTS/THIRD PARTY AGREEMENTS		† 	The Part of Section 1995		-
				COLUMN STATE			-
Telligant	V1212		denny Maintenanna			+	-
SHI International Corp	VISIA	ort Receval	Annual Maintenance	+-	 		Ţ
IT Savey	12214	PARTIE	Aprilia Maintenance	-			1
ZIWBRA	V1222	COMMUNITY NAMITERANCE	Annual Majntanance		- Company of the Comp		
Salarwinds	V1223	Solar-Jeide Bastwork Parl Manitor	Annual Maintenance	-			Т
PHARTEC	V1224	Flewest Support	Innitial Maintenance	-	and the state of t	1	,
MEC Corporation	V1226	ort.	Annual Maintenance	-		-	ŝ
F. F. F.	V1226		Arinotil Malrice annice				ŧ
McAfee	7227	7	Annal Halmance			1	1
SoftwareOrig	V1228		Agravar Maintenance			-	1
Mitrosoft	V1228	V1228 Silver Computency Recendancem Fees	Annual Malmenance				т-
			, de Maria			+	Т
SKi themaclonal Corp	V1079	V1079 Seles Order S07015109 24/7 Competent Endosure Service; Core Bundle Base License; Next Business Day; Storage Center Recentification	Storage Center Recentification 2/28/201	2014			7
		The state of the s					

EN_ Vendor List in Excel

Bases + Vendor Contracts

8ge 4 of 5

Exgense, ms. - Communication 8/11/2014 11:40 AM